

### Joint Submission of Coalition of Immigrant Rights Organizations to the United Nations Universal Periodic Review of the United States of America

50th Session of the Universal Periodic Review - Fourth Cycle (November 3-14, 2025)

April 7, 2025

# Submitted by Robert F. Kennedy Human Rights

and

Amnesty International; The Advocates for Human Rights; AVAN Immigrant Services; Black Alliance for Just Immigration; Center for Human Rights and Constitutional Law; Community Justice Project; Florence Immigrant & Refugee Rights Project; Global Rights Advocacy; Haitian Bridge Alliance; Hope Border Institute; Human Rights First; Immigration Services and Legal Advocacy; Immigrant Defenders Law Center; International Refugee Assistance Project; Muslim Advocates; National Immigration Project; Physicians for Human Rights; Public Council; Refugee Council USA; Refugees International Southern Border Communities Coalition; United Stateless

### **INTRODUCTION**

- 1. This submission to the Human Rights Council for the 2025 Universal Periodic Review (UPR) of the United States (U.S.) is a joint report from a coalition of 23 U.S.-based, non-profit organizations that defend the human rights of non-citizens. The information presented shows that the U.S. has failed to meaningfully address Member States' 2020 UPR recommendations to the U.S. to remedy human rights violations of non-citizens.<sup>1</sup> Instead, the U.S. continues to violate the human rights of non-citizens through mass detention, denial of due process, abusive and discriminatory policing, labor exploitation, and suppression of civic space.
- 2. We respectfully urge the Human Rights Council to direct international attention to the rapidly deteriorating human rights situation of non-citizens in the U.S. and to call for solidarity with immigrants enduring ongoing abuses at the hands of U.S. officials.

### I. MASS DETENTION

3. The U.S. wields the world's largest immigrant incarceration system to punish people for migrating and to deter future immigration.<sup>2</sup> Non-citizens in detention, including children and families, endure abusive conditions of confinement at both border and interior detention sites.

### **Open Air Border Detention Sites**

4. The U.S. federal agency, Customs and Border Protection (CBP), operates makeshift Open Air Detention Sites (OADS) along the U.S.-Mexico border to indefinitely detain non-citizens, including pregnant women and children.<sup>3</sup> Mostly Latin American, Asian, African, and Indigenous people endure deplorable conditions in OADS, with no shelter or protection from the elements.<sup>4</sup> OADS conditions are unsanitary, with no permanent toilets or showers.<sup>5</sup> People are forced to shelter in portable toilets and dumpsters.<sup>6</sup> Volunteers provide basic supplies, as CBP offers little food or water.<sup>7</sup> In February 2024, lawyers in a U.S. federal court lawsuit filed a motion to enforce legal protections for children in immigration detention, leading to a decrease in OADS detentions.<sup>8</sup> However, CBP has taken no action to permanently end OADS.<sup>9</sup>

### **Deadly and Abusive Interior Immigration Detention**

- 5. The U.S. federal agency Immigration and Customs Enforcement (ICE) uses local and state jails, privately operated detention centers, open-air tent facilities, and military bases to detain non-citizens in punishing conditions designed to coerce them into accepting deportation. Over 90% of U.S. immigration detention is run by private prison companies, incentivized to maximize profits from public funds by understaffing facilities, denying minimally nutritious food and sanitation, and coercing manual labor from detained people.<sup>10</sup>
- 6. People detained experience torture and fatal medical neglect.<sup>11</sup> Between 2018 and 2023, ICE oversaw more than 14,000 placements in solitary confinement, used disproportionately against people in mental health distress.<sup>12</sup> At least 51 people in ICE detention facilities have died since FY 2020,<sup>13</sup> with deaths by alleged suicide increasing 11-fold in 2020 compared to the prior 10-year average.<sup>14</sup> Independent medical experts found that 95% of all 52 reported deaths in immigration detention between 2017 and 2021 were preventable or possibly preventable if ICE had provided clinically appropriate medical care.<sup>15</sup>
- 7. The U.S. denies due process to people in immigration detention. It limits access to legal counsel though excessive limits on visiting hours and telephone use.<sup>16</sup> As a result, only 13% of people

in detention are granted relief in their deportation proceedings, versus 69% of individuals outside of detention.<sup>17</sup> It incarcerates over half of the detained population in indefinite, mandatory immigration detention pending a final decision in deportation proceedings, with no opportunity for individualized review of the need for detention.<sup>18</sup> In January 2025, the U.S. dramatically expanded mandatory immigration detention with federal legislation that subjects people merely accused of crimes like shoplifting to mandatory immigration detention,<sup>19</sup> relying on racially discriminatory policing.<sup>20</sup>

- 8. The rapid expansion of the detained population has led to overcrowding in packed cells, forcing detained people to sleep on floors.<sup>21</sup> The current U.S. government's goal of "deporting millions of people"<sup>22</sup> has led to the detention of over 47,000 people in a detention infrastructure with a maximum capacity of 41,500.<sup>23</sup> To expand detention capacity, the U.S. now incarcerates immigrants facing deportation in federal prisons designed for punitive purposes, temporary processing sites unequipped for long-term detention, and detention centers previously shuttered due to documented human rights abuses.<sup>24</sup>
- 9. The U.S. also uses geographically isolated detention facilities to disappear politically disfavored non-citizens, including in retaliation for political speech.<sup>25</sup> In 2025, the U.S. transferred detained Venezuelans to Guantanamo Bay, a notorious black-hole prison site where people are hidden from public view and denied access to legal counsel.<sup>26</sup> The U.S. also utilizes remote facilities in Louisiana and Texas to disappear political protestors, including university students who peacefully protested the genocide of Palestinians.<sup>27</sup>

### **Detention of Children**

- 10. The U.S. detains non-citizen children in abusive conditions of confinement in both border and interior detention centers. In the interior, the U.S. operates the Karnes and Dilley family detention centers, prior sites of death, abuse, and psychological harm of children.<sup>28</sup>
- 11. At border detention facilities, the U.S. punishes children for migrating with abusive conditions of confinement. Under a 1997 U.S. federal court settlement of a lawsuit challenging detention of children called the *Flores* Settlement Agreement, the U.S. is bound to protect children held in federal immigration custody.<sup>29</sup> In 2022, the U.S.' persistent failure to improve treatment of children in border detention resulted in a new settlement mandating improvements in housing, medical care, and family unification.<sup>30</sup> Subsequent monitoring documented routine separation of children from parents and trusted family members, medical failures, lack of access to legal counsel and clean and warm clothing, and limited or no child-friendly activities, recreation, or trauma-informed care for prolonged periods of detention.<sup>31</sup> In January 2024, a U.S. federal court extended the settlement after the death of a child in CBP custody.<sup>32</sup>

# 12. Recommendations:

- Eliminate Open Air Detention Sites.
- Investigate and prevent systemic abuse of people in immigration detention and unaccompanied children in federal custody.
- End government contracts with private prison companies to operate for-profit immigration detention facilities in the U.S. and ban new contracts.
- End immigration detention and implement community-based alternatives.
- End detention of immigrant families and children. Ban transfer to adult detention of unaccompanied children who turn 18 in government custody.

- Safely reunify unaccompanied children in government custody with family and end surveillance of those families.
- Ratify the Convention on the Rights of the Child and implement due protections from detention for immigrant children.
- Abolish solitary confinement in immigration detention.
- Ensure medical care for detained people, particularly for people with disabilities and mental health conditions and people who are pregnant, postpartum, and LGBTQ+.
- Ensure access to counsel, communication with family, and transparency as to detained people's whereabouts in all confinement settings in the prevention of enforced disappearances.
- End use of the military and its bases, personnel, and equipment to process deportations and/or transfers to third countries.
- End the arbitrary detention of stateless persons who cannot be deported.
- Repeal mandatory detention laws that rely on racially discriminatory policing to subject people to mandatory immigration detention.

# II. DENIAL OF DUE PROCESS

13. The U.S. denies non-citizens due process in immigration decisions concerning nonrefoulement, deportation, entry, and residence. Denials of due process occur through bans on asylum and refugee status, summary deportations, and denials of entry and residence due to racial and national origin discrimination.

### • ASYLUM AND REFUGEE BANS

14. The U.S. uses physical pushbacks across the U.S.-Mexico border, regulatory and executive bans on asylum, and chain refoulement via transfers to third countries constituting enforced disappearances to deny humanitarian protection due under international human rights law.<sup>33</sup>

### Pushbacks

15. The U.S. has systematically pushed people back across the U.S.-Mexico border without first screening for non-refoulement protection, including under the Migrant Protection Protocols (MPP) and Title 42. Reinstated in January 2025, MPP forces asylum seekers to await U.S. immigration proceedings in precarious conditions in Mexico.<sup>34</sup> Over 2,500 attacks on people enrolled in MPP during its first iteration and over 13,000 attacks on migrants stranded in or expelled to Mexico under Title 42 have been documented, including kidnappings, rapes, and assaults by Mexican officials, often in collusion with cartels.<sup>35</sup>

### Regulatory and executive bans on asylum

- 16. In a series of regulations and executive proclamations, the U.S. systematically denies non-refoulement protection to non-citizens.<sup>36</sup> Examples include:
  - A May 2023 regulation that bans asylum for those who did not apply for asylum in a third country through which they transited and entered the United States without first obtaining an appointment with border officials through CBP One, a government mobile phone application available in limited languages.<sup>37</sup>

- A June 2024 regulation (finalized in October 2024) that suspends entry and bans asylum for those who did not first obtain an appointment with border officials through CBP One, a government mobile phone application.<sup>38</sup>
- The June 2024 regulation finalized in October also authorizes summary deportation without affirmatively asking a person if they fear return to determine if they must be screened for protection.<sup>39</sup>
- A January 2025 presidential proclamation that declares a "migrant invasion" and suspends entry at the U.S.-Mexico border for those without a valid visa and bans asylum and other humanitarian protections.<sup>40</sup>
- A February 2025 report that the U.S. plans to revive summary expulsion of noncitizens under the public health law Title 42, declaring unauthorized immigration a public health risk that spreads diseases like tuberculosis.<sup>41</sup>
- 17. Over 18,000 instances of kidnapping, murder, torture, rape, and other serious harms against asylum seekers and migrants turned away at the U.S. border or stranded in Mexico have been documented under MPP, Title 42, and asylum bans.<sup>42</sup>

### Third-country expulsions

18. The U.S. uses third-country expulsions to effect chain refoulement of non-citizens and to affirmatively place them in danger of kidnapping, violence, and enforced disappearances. Through negotiated agreements with Mexico, Costa Rica, Panama, and El Salvador, the U.S. has transferred hundreds of asylum seekers and other immigrants to third countries, where they face imprisonment, torture, enforced disappearances, onward refoulment, denial of due process, and other human rights abuses.<sup>43</sup> Under U.S. influence, third countries have subjected deported asylum seekers to cruel and degrading conditions of confinement, lack of medical care, and isolation from legal assistance.<sup>44</sup> The U.S. recently began disappearing Venezuelan migrants to a prison in El Salvador, including under the Alien Enemies Act, where people are routinely tortured and abused, as discussed further below.

### Bans on refugee processing and admissions

19. In January 2025, the U.S. suspended the U.S. Refugee Admissions Program by executive order and subsequent administrative agency actions, indefinitely halting the processing of refugee applications and entry of all refugees.<sup>45</sup> Forthcoming increased vetting measures announced by executive order single out refugees and stateless people—who are already heavily vetted—for heightened scrutiny.<sup>46</sup> Despite a federal court ruling enjoining implementation of the ban, the administration has made no meaningful efforts to resume refugee processing or restore necessary funding.<sup>47</sup>

### The Alien Enemies Act

20. Under the Alien Enemies Act, originally passed in 1798, the U.S. president is claiming authority to summarily deport non-citizens. The U.S. Congress granted this constitutionally dubious authority for use only in times of "declared war" or when a foreign government threatens or undertakes an "invasion" or "predatory incursion" against U.S. territory.<sup>48</sup> In March 2025, the U.S. invoked the Alien Enemies Act to abduct Venezuelans, many with pending asylum applications, and send them to El Salvador upon mere accusations of gang membership,<sup>49</sup> in violation of a federal court order enjoining their deportation.<sup>50</sup> In El Salvador, the deported Venezuelans were tortured and held in indefinite detention in a prison that a

former member of the U.N. Subcommittee on the Prevention of Torture described as a "concrete and steel pit" used "to dispose of people without formally applying the death penalty."<sup>51</sup>

#### Summary deportations under expedited removal

21. Under expedited removal, Congress authorized the executive to summarily deport people arriving at ports of entry and those in the U.S. who entered within the previous two years.<sup>52</sup> Since the statute's enactment in 1996, the U.S. had voluntarily limited enforcement due to concerns that expedited removal deprives non-citizens of due process. Those voluntary limits have now been revoked. In 2024, the U.S. eliminated a longstanding requirement that officials affirmatively ask people in expedited removal if they fear return before summarily deporting them.<sup>53</sup> Now, the U.S. summarily removes an asylum seeker unless he or she affirmatively declares a fear of removal, also known as the "shout test."<sup>54</sup> In January 2025, the U.S. rescinded geographic and time limits to the enforcement of expedited removal.<sup>55</sup> Expedited removal typically occurs in immigration detention, where non-citizens are denied access to counsel, translation and interpretation, and meaningful judicial review.<sup>56</sup>

### • DISCRIMINATORY BANS ON ENTRY AND RESIDENCE

22. The U.S. discriminates on the basis of race, religion, and national origin in provision of immigration benefits, denying politically disfavored groups entry and continued residence.

#### **Discriminatory entry bans**

23. The U.S. discriminates against Muslim and African peoples through bans on entry that target and discriminate on the basis of national origin under the pretext of unfounded national security grounds.<sup>57</sup> The January 2025 executive order *Protecting the U.S. from Foreign Terrorists and Other National Security and Public Safety Threats* resurrects the specter of previous Muslim and African bans and seemingly expands their scope,<sup>58</sup> in violation of international non-discrimination laws.<sup>59</sup> Under these bans, the U.S. has already retroactively revoked U.S. student visas for Libyans and previously admitted visa holders are now at risk of deportation.<sup>60</sup> The harms of bans are concrete and considerable. Previous bans resulted in the denial of over 40,000 visas and caused a 94% drop in Muslim refugee admissions between January and November 2017 alone.<sup>61</sup> New restrictions will inflict family separation based on national origin<sup>62</sup> and harm tens of thousands of people, including previously vetted Afghan refugees and Special Immigrant Visa holders, leaving them vulnerable to retaliation by the Taliban.<sup>63</sup>

### Discriminatory denial of citizenship

24. The U.S. has proposed to end *jus solis* citizenship through executive action, even though U.S. federal courts have held it to be enshrined in the U.S. Constitution's Fourteenth Amendment.<sup>64</sup> A January 2025 executive order directs the federal government not to issue U.S. passports or to accept as proof of citizenship U.S. birth certificates of children born to a mother with temporary or no immigration status and a father who is not a U.S. citizen or lawful permanent resident. The policy discriminates against U.S.-born children of many asylum seekers, asylees, and other immigrants present on long-term visas based on their parents' national origin. It will inevitably lead to statelessness for children born to parents with temporary or undocumented status. Litigation has suspended enforcement of the executive order, but a final decision on its legality is pending before U.S. courts.<sup>65</sup>

#### Discriminatory refusal to protect stateless people

25. The U.S. refuses to ratify the statelessness conventions, has no unified domestic definition of statelessness, and lacks reliable procedures for identifying or protecting stateless persons. An estimated 200,000 stateless people reside in the U.S., including Palestinians, Rohingya from Myanmar, Haitians from the Dominican Republic, Black Mauritanians, and Bedoons from Kuwait. Many are undocumented, unable to obtain lawful status or depart from the U.S. without risking permanent banishment.<sup>66</sup> Those ordered deported are vulnerable to prolonged immigration detention, denial of work authorization or ability to travel internationally, and family separation.<sup>67</sup> The U.S. has adopted a policy to consider the discretionary relevance of statelessness for purposes of immigration benefits, but lacks specific, mandatory protections for stateless people.<sup>68</sup>

#### Discriminatory revocation of permissions to legally reside in the U.S.

26. The U.S. has terminated humanitarian protection for over half a million immigrants from Cuba, Haiti, Nicaragua, and Venezuela (the CHNV humanitarian parole program), people largely of African, Indigenous, and Mestizo descent. It has also ended temporary protected status for certain Venezuelans and Haitians.<sup>69</sup> At the time of this writing, the termination of the CHNV program and TPS programs are being challenged in U.S. federal courts as arbitrary and racially discriminatory actions in violation of due process provisions of the U.S. Constitution.<sup>70</sup>

#### 27. Recommendations:

- Rescind the bans suspending asylum and refugee admissions and processing.
- Terminate the Migrant Protection Protocols program.
- Restore access and funding to the U.S. Refugee Admissions Program.
- Immediately halt transfers and removals of non-citizens to third countries.
- End unlawful use of the Alien Enemies Act to subvert domestic and international human rights obligations.
- Remedy the chronic under-staffing of asylum officers and immigration court staff.
- End expedited removal.
- Ensure due process in immigration adjudications, including a hearing, counsel, interpretation, disability accommodations, and consideration of trauma history.
- Ensure ongoing recognition of *jus solis* citizenship as mandated by the U.S. Constitution.
- Ratify and fully implement the 1954 Convention Relating to the Status of Stateless Persons, the 1961 Convention on the Reduction of Statelessness, and core human rights treaties.
- Adopt a domestic definition of statelessness in line with Article 1 of the 1954 Convention Relating to the Status of Stateless Persons.
- Implement the Stateless Protection Act of 2024.
- Cease arbitrary, discriminatory denaturalization processes and ensure procedural safeguards for equal citizenship rights of all naturalized U.S. citizens.
- Establish a fair, effective, and accessible statelessness determination procedure. While status is pending, provide stateless persons with an identity, work authorization, access to an international travel document, and pathways to facilitated naturalization.
- Remediate bias motivated by race, sexuality, or gender in decisions to revoke or grant humanitarian immigration benefits.

• End discriminatory enhanced vetting of non-citizens based on religion, race, national origin, or political ideology as a basis for denying entry or for revoking visas.

### III. ABUSIVE IMMIGRATION ENFORCEMENT

28. The U.S. uses deception, unwarranted intrusions on privacy, and excessive force to police noncitizens, both in the interior of the country and at the U.S.-Mexico border. It also encourages impunity by refusing to hold immigration officials accountable for human rights violations.

### Deception and invasions of privacy in interior enforcement

- 29. The U.S. uses deception to avoid search warrant requirements when making immigration arrests. Immigration and Customs (ICE) officials pose as occupational safety inspectors, family members, and local police requesting assistance with a criminal investigation to gain entry into homes without a warrant or to lure people into public spaces for arrest.<sup>71</sup>
- 30. The U.S. also employs unwarranted invasions of privacy to conduct immigration enforcement. In 2025, the U.S. rescinded a longstanding policy against immigration enforcement in hospitals, schools, and houses of worship.<sup>72</sup> The U.S. has also published a regulation to create a national registry of non-citizens. Registration would require providing the government sensitive and personally identifiable information concerning non-citizens and their family members. Failure to register and carry proof of registration at all times would be a crime punishable by fines and jail.<sup>73</sup> The U.S. previously used non-citizen registration during World War II to facilitate the detention of Japanese-Americans in internment camps.<sup>74</sup>

# Abuse and Killings by Border Agents and Border Militarization

- 31. Since 2020, abuse and killings by U.S. border agents have surged. Customs and Border Protection (CBP), the largest U.S. law enforcement agency, uses racial profiling, illegal stops and searches, mistreatment, and excessive force to police non-citizens.<sup>75</sup> The U.S. lacks reliable data on law enforcement fatalities and fails to report death-related incidents, but since January 2010, there have been at least 334 fatal encounters with CBP.<sup>76</sup> In Border Patrol's El Paso Sector, a recent report found "CBP is undercounting migrant deaths," with advocates counting "as much as [...] four times as many deaths" than those reflected in CBP sources.<sup>77</sup> Over the past three years, border agents have used force against people over an average of 1,000 times per year.<sup>78</sup> Adults, families, and unaccompanied children in CBP custody report verbal and physical abuse, medical neglect, and lack of access to hygiene products.<sup>79</sup>
- 32. U.S. state governments also engage in violent border policing. The state of Texas leads an independent state-led border enforcement effort called Operation Lone Star (OLS), staffed by 10,000 agents of the National Guard (a state-based military force) and an undetermined number of Texas Department of Public Safety units.<sup>80</sup> OLS agents push back asylum seekers at the U.S.-Mexico border with excessive force, shooting pepper spray and rubber balls at children and families and separating families.<sup>81</sup> OLS agents have also installed concertina wire along 100 miles of the Texas-Mexico border and floating buoys with razor write in the Rio Grande, the river separating Texas from Mexico, causing lacerations and wounds, including in children.<sup>82</sup> OLS agents have killed 106 people and injured at least 301 in high-speed police pursuits between 2021 and February 2025.<sup>83</sup>
- 33. Militarization of the border has also contributed to increased fatalities. Since 2020, the U.S. has expanded border wall construction at the U.S. southwestern border to over 740 miles,

appropriating much of the land used to construct it from nearly 400 private Texas landowners.<sup>84</sup> Because many sections of the wall have been raised from 10 to 30 feet, medical experts have observed an increase in severe spinal and brain injuries from border wall falls.<sup>85</sup> U.S. Congress members are advocating for \$35.8 billion more in funding for additional construction.<sup>86</sup>

### Lack of Accountability for Human Rights Violations

- 34. Victims of killings by border agents and their families struggle to access justice in the U.S. due to legal standards at odds with international human rights law. Rather than observing international use of force standards of "necessity and proportionality," the U.S. employs the deficient "objectively reasonable" standard.<sup>87</sup>
- 35. The U.S. also lacks sufficient accountability mechanisms to address police violence. In March 2025, the U.S. government fired the majority of staff in federal oversight bodies.<sup>88</sup> A U.S. Government Accountability Office report found that CBP insulates agents from accountability with toothless internal investigations.<sup>89</sup> The U.S. also shuttered the National Law Enforcement Accountability Database, deleting critical data tracking law enforcement misconduct, of which CBP was the second-largest contributor.<sup>90</sup> To this date, Texas has not provided any accountability nor reparation mechanisms for the abuses against people on the move and border residents under Operation Lone Star.

### 36. Recommendations:

- Ensure impartial investigations of use of force by Customs and Border Protection.
- Adopt the "necessary and proportional" standard for use of force and amend state and federal use of force policies to match international human rights standards.
- Decommission the wall at the U.S.-Mexico border and address previous destruction of Indigenous sites, environmental degradation, and wall-related deaths.
- Restore and ensure independent oversight by the Office for Civil Rights and Civil Liberties, Office of the Inspector General, and the Immigration Detention Ombudsman.
- End collaboration between local and state police and Immigration and Customs Enforcement under 287(g) agreements.
- Collect and assess disaggregated statistical data on race, ethnicity, and statelessness by federal immigration agencies.

# IV. LABOR EXPLOITATION

37. The U.S. subjects non-citizen workers to wage theft, discrimination, unsafe working conditions, labor-based exploitation, and violence and fails to uphold the International Labour Organization's fundamental principles and rights at work.<sup>91</sup>

### Wage Theft and Discrimination

38. The U.S. denies comprehensive legal protections to migrant workers and fails to enforce domestic nondiscrimination laws.<sup>92</sup> Temporary labor migration programs (TLMPs) and U.S. temporary work visa programs often lead to discriminatory wages and rights abuses.<sup>93</sup> Twenty percent of California farm workers report wage theft.<sup>94</sup> Fully 26% of TLMPs trap migrant workers in cycles of abuse and hinder access to remedies by tying immigration status to continued work in a practice dubbed by some as "close to slavery."<sup>95</sup> Employers found to violate the law, whether relating to wage and hour, labor, health and safety, discrimination, or civil rights laws, have still been allowed still to continue hiring workers under these programs.

The Inter-American Commission on Human Rights recently found that the U.S.' actions and exploitation of undocumented workers violated the rights of non-citizen workers.<sup>96</sup>

### **Unsafe Working Conditions**

39. The U.S. fails to protect non-citizen workers from unsafe workplace conditions. Latino and Hispanic workers are disproportionately injured in the workplace<sup>97</sup> and 15% more likely to suffer fatal injuries than nationals.<sup>98</sup> Central Americans face an even higher risk, as they are 45% more likely to experience fatal accidents.<sup>99</sup> Non-citizen workers are also vulnerable to unsafe working conditions caused by climate change, such as extreme heat, floods, and wildfires. In California, 90% of farmworkers are Latino, and many work in extreme conditions without proper rest breaks, water, sanitation, or protection like masks. Over 10% lack clean drinking water, 25% lack access to clean toilets and sanitation, 17% struggle to breathe due to smoke, and over 32% report not being given adequate protection such as masks or respirators.<sup>100</sup> Fear of retaliation prevents many non-citizens from reporting unsafe conditions, with two-thirds fearing job loss or deportation. Private U.S. employers use threats of deportation to intimidate workers and prevent them from reporting labor violations.<sup>78%</sup> of migrants reported that employers threaten to report them for deportation if they complain.<sup>101</sup>

### **Exploitation and Risks of Human Trafficking**

40. Migrant domestic workers in the U.S. are not protected by labor laws and face high rates of abuse, exploitation, and violence.<sup>102</sup> A study found that 67% of surveyed workers were paid below the state minimum wage, 65% lacked health insurance, and 25% averaged only 5 hours of sleep per night.<sup>103</sup> They also face some of the highest rates of human trafficking in the U.S., with 85% of trafficking survivors reporting having wages withheld, 81% having lived in abusive living conditions, 78% facing threats of deportation from their employers, 77% having their movements restricted by employers, and 66% experiencing physical or sexual abuse.<sup>104</sup> Despite knowing that visa programs contribute to increasing levels of human trafficking of mostly women and ethnic minority domestic workers, U.S. officials have failed to take appropriate steps to prevent or protect them from exploitation and injury.<sup>105</sup>

### 41. Recommendations:

- Ratify and implement key international labor conventions on migrant workers, including Conventions No. 97, No. 143, No. 189 and their Recommendations, and the UN Convention on Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and their Families.
- Eliminate workplace discrimination against non-citizens, regardless of status, ensuring equal treatment in wages and working conditions, including prohibition of recruitment fees and costs, regardless of status.
- Ensure federal laws and regulations permit migrant workers in visa programs to change employers, and to leave lawbreaking employers without penalty, and to have immediate access to work authorization to ensure they can provide for themselves.
- Ensure federal and state labor laws align with international standards, protecting all noncitizen workers, including temporary ones, with fair wages, safe conditions, and pathways to permanent residence or citizenship.
- Protect the right to freedom of association and collective bargaining for all non-citizen workers, regardless of occupation or status.
- Improve labor inspections and increase inspectors, especially in occupations with high levels of migrant workers and in high-risk jobs like agriculture, construction,

manufacturing, and domestic work, with a firewall between immigration enforcement and labor inspection.

• Ensure non-citizen workers have access to healthcare, social protection benefits, and portability of benefits, in line with international labor standards.

### V. SUPPRESSION OF CIVIC SPACE

42. The U.S. suppresses civil society actors engaged in defense of immigrant and human rights, including both non-citizens and those working in support of non-citizens.

### **Retaliation for political speech**

43. The U.S retaliates against non-citizens engaged in political speech with detention and deportation. In March 2025, the U.S. detained and initiated deportation proceedings against Mahmoud Khalil, a lawful permanent resident student activist who had organized protests against Israel's military campaign in Gaza.<sup>106</sup> U.S. officials claimed that Khalil's political speech and previous work with the United Nations Relief and Works Agency (UNRWA) were a form of anti-Semitism that warranted his expulsion.<sup>107</sup> The U.S. has since undertaken enforcement actions against at least seven other people because of their political speech.<sup>108</sup> U.S. officials have publicly threatened continued retaliation of non-citizens for expressing political opinions.<sup>109</sup>

#### Attacks on civil society

- 44. U.S. federal and state governments criminalize and suppress efforts to defend the human rights of non-citizens. The federal government is suing immigrant-protective states and localities to abolish sanctuary policies, which limit the cooperation of local law enforcement with federal immigration agencies and are a critical tool to protect immigrant communities from abusive federal policies.<sup>110</sup> In March 2025, the federal government published a notice issuing its intent to criminally investigate civil society organizations that provide legal services to immigrants.<sup>111</sup>
- 45. State governments suppress non-profit assistance to immigrant communities. In 2024, Texas opened criminal investigations into immigrant-serving non-profits on spurious charges of human trafficking and harboring undocumented immigrants.<sup>112</sup> In June 2022, the Florida governor petitioned the state supreme court to empanel a statewide grand jury to investigate support for immigrants in Florida, creating fear among advocates, municipal employees, and immigrant rights attorneys.<sup>113</sup> As of 2025, Florida's governor has dramatically escalated threats of removal to local elected officials who represent immigrant communities and take positions aligned with them.<sup>114</sup> These efforts to push human rights defenders into the shadows are concerning, particularly as efforts to support immigrant communities face growing criminalization.<sup>115</sup>

#### 46. Recommendations:

- Provide sustained funding to humanitarian and community-based organizations operating along the U.S.-Mexico border and in the interior.
- Repeal state laws like Alabama's SB 302 and Florida's SB 2C that target human rights defenders and immigrants' rights groups.
- Cease federal attacks on sanctuary jurisdictions, affirming state and localities' rights to refuse to cooperate with federal immigration enforcement.

<sup>1</sup> UNHRC, Report of the Working Group on the Universal Periodic Review, U.S., ¶¶ 26.328; 26.329; 26.333; 26.337, 26.338; 26.339 (15 December 2020) U.N. Doc. A/HRC/46/15 (calling on the U.S. to strengthen measures to protect and ensure the rights of migrants, including migrant workers; ensure that detention conditions for immigrants, particularly for minors, comply with international human rights law; ensure that immigrant human rights defenders are not threatened with immigration detention and deportation; seek alternatives to the present immigration detention system and improve conditions of confinement to meet basic human rights standards; stop incarcerating migrants, including migrant children; and stop the cruel, inhuman and degrading treatment of migrants and asylum seekers and the separation of hundreds of minors from their families).

<sup>2</sup> See generally Freedom for Immigrants, *Detention by the Numbers*, https://www.freedomforimmigrants.org/detention-

statistics#:~:text=According%20to%20ICE%20data%20from%20June%202023%2C,Georgia%2 0(1%2C593%20individuals)%20\*%20Arizona%20(1%2C592%20individuals) (last accessed

April 6, 2025) (cataloging all current operational detention facilities in the United States). <sup>3</sup> See Memorandum in Support of Motion to Enforce Settlement re Open-Air Detention Sites at 2, Flores v. Garland, 2:85-cv-4555 (C.D. Cal. Feb. 29, 2024) (Dkt. 1392-1),

https://www.centerforhumanrights.org/\_files/ugd/ba2119\_000ea584289146e586aa57d411c413b d.pdf (detailing how the U.S. government detains children at OADS in deplorable conditions without shelter, minimally adequate food or water, and dangerously limited medical care); Exhibit 2 (Declaration of Pedro Rios) in Support of Motion to Enforce Settlement re Open-Air Detention Sites, *Flores v. Garland*, 2:85-cv-4555 (C.D. Cal. Feb. 29, 2024) (Dkt. 1392-5), https://www.centerforhumanrights.org/\_files/ugd/ba2119\_f602874a02604815b5ae72ce0447eda4 .pdf (describing how U.S. border patrol routinely holds children, families, and pregnant women at OADS).

<sup>4</sup> See Southern Border Communities Coalition, et al., Civil Rights Civil Liberties Complaint, CBP Violations of Custody Standards and Human Rights of Individuals Detained in Open-Air Detention Sites in the San Diego Sector Require Immediate Attention to Save Lives, Alliance San Diego (Dec. 11, 2023),

https://assets.nationbuilder.com/alliancesandiego/pages/3500/attachments/original/1702482964/ OADS\_CRCL\_Complaint\_Final\_Combined\_for\_Submission\_2023.12.11.pdf (cataloging documented human rights violations at OADS west of the San Ysidro port of entry and near Jacumba, California).

<sup>5</sup> *Id.* at 10 (describing lack of shelter in OADS).

<sup>6</sup> *Id.* at 15 (describing lack of sanitation in OADS). <sup>7</sup> *Id.* 

<sup>8</sup> See Stipulated Settlement Agreement, *Flores v. Meese*, 2:85-cv-4544 (C.D. Cal. 1997), https://www.centerforhumanrights.org/\_files/ugd/ba2119\_d9558e4d3a0f473aa05cf2a481408693. pdf (the 1997 *Flores* Settlement Agreement establishes national minimum standards for the treatment of detained immigrant children and legally obligates the U.S. to protect children held in federal immigration custody); Notice of Motion and Motion to Enforce Settlement re Open-Air Detention Sites, *Flores v. Garland*, 2:85-cv-4544 (C.D. Cal. Feb. 29, 2024) (Dkt. 1392), https://youthlaw.org/sites/default/files/2024-12/Motion to Enforce Settlement re Open-Air Detention Sites.pdf (documenting U.S. government's breaches of the *Flores* Settlement Agreement). <sup>9</sup> See Dan Lamothe, *Trump team makes plans for military to hold migrants at border*, Washington Post, Mar. 19, 2025, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/national-</u>

<u>security/2025/03/19/trump-border-military-buffer-zone/</u> (stating that the Trump administration is considering plans to create a "buffer zone" along the Southwest border of the U.S. where the U.S. military could detain and hold migrants).

<sup>10</sup> See Eunice Hyunhye Cho, Unchecked Growth: Private Prison Corporations and Immigration Detention, Three Years Into the Biden Administration, ACLU, Aug. 7, 2024, https://www.aclu.org/news/immigrants-rights/unchecked-growth-private-prison-corporations-

and-immigration-detention-three-years-into-the-biden-administration ("[A]s of July 2023, 90.8 percent of people detained in ICE custody each day are held in detention facilities owned or operated by private prison corporations."); see also Gene Johnson, GEO ordered to pay \$23.2M in detainee minimum wage cases, Seattle Times, Nov. 2, 2021,

https://www.seattletimes.com/business/private-prison-company-ordered-to-pay-23-2m-intacoma-detainee-minimum-wage-cases/ (describing coerced manual labor program by for-profit prison company, GEO Group, at an immigration detention facility in Tacoma, Washington); Lauren Villagran, *Immigrant women describe 'hell on earth' in ICE detention*, USA Today, Mar. 23, 2025, <u>https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2025/03/23/immigrant-women-hell-onearth-trump-ice-detention/82029368007/</u> (describing deteriorating conditions in an immigration detention facility in Miami, Florida).

<sup>11</sup> See Taylor Koehler, Arbitrary & Cruel: How U.S. Immigration Detention Violates the Convention against Torture and Other International Obligations, Ctr. for Victims of Torture, 2021, <u>https://www.cvt.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/06/Arbitrary\_and\_Cruel\_d5\_FINAL.pdf</u> (providing an in depth legal analysis of the U.S. immigration detention system and finding that the "U.S. immigration detention systematically exposes detained migrants to violations of the prohibition on torture and other cruel, inhuman, or degrading treatment or punishment").

<sup>12</sup> See Physicians for Human Rights, et al., Endless Nightmare: Torture and Inhuman Treatment in Solitary Confinement in U.S. Immigration Detention, Feb. 6, 2024, <u>https://phr.org/wpcontent/uploads/2024/02/PHR-REPORT-ICE-Solitary-Confinement-2024.pdf</u> (finding that contrary to ICE internal directives, 56% of people exhibiting symptoms of serious mental health conditions were placed in solitary confinement, often instead of being connected to care).
<sup>13</sup> Detainee Death Reporting, U.S. Immigr. and Customs Enforcement,

https://www.ice.gov/detain/detainee-death-reporting.

<sup>14</sup> See, e.g. Detainee Death Report: Shrestha, Subash, U.S. Immigr. and Customs Enforcement, <u>https://www.ice.gov/doclib/foia/reports/ddr\_subashShrestha.pdf;</u> Indian National in ICE Custody Dies in Hospital, U.S. Immigr. and Customs Enforcement, Apr. 17, 2024, <u>https://www.ice.gov/news/releases/indian-national-ice-custody-dies-hospital</u>.

<sup>15</sup> See Eunice Hyunhye Cho and Tessa Wilson, *Deadly Failures: Preventable Deaths in U.S. Immigration Detention*, ACLU and Physicians for Hum. Rts., June 25, 2024,

<u>https://www.aclu.org/publications/deadly-failures-preventable-deaths-in-us-immigrant-detention</u> (providing a systemic overview of life threatening medical neglect in immigration detention).

<sup>16</sup> See Aditi Shah and Eunice Hyunhye Cho, No Fighting Chance: ICE's Denial of Access to Counsel in U.S. Immigration Detention Centers, ACLU, 2022,

https://www.aclu.org/publications/no-fighting-chance-ices-denial-access-counsel-us-

<u>immigration-detention-centers</u> (finding that detained immigrants face "monumental barriers" in finding and communicating with attorneys, rending detained immigrants' right to counsel "essentially meaningless").

<sup>18</sup> See Locked Away: The Urgent Need for Immigration Detention Bond Reform, Nat'l Immigrant Justice Ctr., 1, 2023, <u>https://immigrantjustice.org/sites/default/files/content-type/research-item/documents/2023-06/NIJC-Policy-Brief\_ICE-Bond-Reform\_May-2023.pdf</u> (detailing how over half of those held in immigration detention are subject to "mandatory detention" with no access to a bond hearing at any time during their immigration court or appellate proceedings).

<sup>19</sup> See Practice Advisory: Laken Riley Act's Mandatory Detention Provisions, Nat'l Immigr. Project, Feb. 5, 2025, <u>https://nipnlg.org/work/resources/practice-advisory-laken-riley-acts-mandatory-detention-provisions</u> (describing the expansive scope of the Laken Riley Act, a new law expands no-bond detention for certain non-citizens in immigration proceedings); see also Community Explainer: Laken Riley Act, Nat'l Immigr. Project, 2025,

https://nipnlg.org/work/resources/community-explainer-laken-riley-act (same).

<sup>20</sup> See Ronald Claude, Criminalizing Blackness: An Analysis of the Impacts of the 1994 Crime Bill and 1996 Immigration Bill on Black People and Policy Recommendations to Address the Harms Caused, Black Alliance for Just Immigr., Sept. 2024, <u>https://baji.org/wp-</u>

<u>content/uploads/2024/09/CB-Report-Criminalizing-Blackness-by-Movement-for-Black-Lives-</u><u>BAJI-contributor.pdf</u> (cataloging the police-to-deportation pipeline and the disproportionate harms of racially discriminatory policing on Black immigrants); *see also* Office of Homeland Sec. Statistics, *Aliens Removed by Criminal Status and Region and Country of Nationality: Fiscal Year 2019*, Dep't of Homeland Sec. (Sept. 2020),

https://ohss.dhs.gov/topics/immigration/yearbook/2019/table (Black non-citizens in the U.S. are over-policed, over-arrested, over-charged, and over-sentenced where 76% of Black immigrants are deported because of contact with the criminal legal system compared to 45% of the immigrant population overall).

<sup>21</sup> See, e.g., Sophia Hernandez, 'They are being treated like dogs': Families concerned over living conditions at Krome Detention Center, NBC Miami, Mar. 21, 2025,

<u>https://www.nbcmiami.com/news/local/families-concerned-over-living-conditions-at-krome-detention-center/3573640/</u> (detailing reports of people forced to sleep on the floor and denied food and water due to overcrowding at an immigration detention center in Miami, Florida).

<sup>22</sup> Robert Tait, *Trump says vow to deport millions of undocumented people has 'no price tag*,'
 <sup>21</sup> The Guardian, Nov. 8, 2024, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2024/nov/08/trump-mass-deportation-plan</u> (reporting President Trump's campaign pledge to expel an estimated 11 million people).

<sup>23</sup> Immigration Detention Quick Facts, TRAC Immigr.,

https://tracreports.org/immigration/quickfacts/ (last visited April 6, 2025) (as of March 23, 2025, 47,892 people are currently held by the U.S. government in immigration detention); US immigration detention maxed out at 47,600 detainees, ICE official says, Reuters, Mar. 12, 2025, https://www.reuters.com/world/us/us-immigration-detention-maxed-out-47600-detainees-ice-

official-says-2025-03-12/ ("ICE is currently funded to house an average of 41,500 detainees."). <sup>24</sup> See, e.g., Michael Sisak, *Federal prisons being used to detain people arrested in Trump's immigration crackdown*, Associated Press, Feb. 7, 2025, <u>https://apnews.com/article/immigration-federal-prisons-trump-25d676a6ebbff139ae04a75cd91be7e8</u> (documenting U.S. government's use of federal prisons to detain people arrested in its immigration crackdown); Zoe Blair, *Etowah* 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> See Access to Counsel in Immigration Court, American Immigr. Council, 2-3, Sept. 2016, https://www.americanimmigrationcouncil.org/sites/default/files/research/access\_to\_counsel\_in\_i mmigration\_court.pdf (drawing on data from over 1.2 million deportation cases decided between 2007 and 2012).

*County Jail gearing up to house detained immigrants*, WVTM 13, Feb. 4, 2025, https://www.wvtm13.com/article/etowah-county-jail-house-detained-immigrants/63669261, (documenting U.S. government's decision to reopen the Etowah County Jail, an immigration facility shut down in 2022 due to reports of human rights abuses); Luis Ferré-Sadurní and Tracey Tully, *Trump to Reopen 1,000-Bed Detention Center for Migrants in New Jersey*, Feb. 27, 2025, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2025/02/27/nyregion/trump-deportation-facility-newark.html</u>, (documenting U.S. government's decision to reopen Delaney Hall, an immigration facility shut down in 2021 after New Jersey enacted a law banning the use of private and public facilities to detain immigrants); John-John Williams IV and Daniel Zawodny, '*It's scary right now': ICE holds detainees for days in bedless Baltimore cells*, Baltimore Banner, Mar. 14, 2025, <u>https://www.thebaltimorebanner.com/politics-power/state-government/ice-baltimore-trump-</u> <u>immigration-deportation-detention-WNRGQUGLTVHD3MBFV4QUMEKDYM/</u> (describing how as a result of limited bedspace, the U.S. government has held immigrants in temporary holding cells without beds, little to no food, and lack of access to medication, for up to nine days).

<sup>25</sup> See Sarah Decker and Anthony Enriquez, *Inside the Black Hole: Systemic Human Rights Abuses Against Immigrants Detained and Disappeared in Louisiana*, Robert F. Kennedy Human Rights, et al., Aug. 2024, <u>https://rfkhumanrights.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/08/Inside-the-Black-Hole\_Systemic-Human-Rights-Abuses-Against-Immigrants-Detained.pdf</u> (describing how U.S. immigration authorities routinely transfer and detain immigrants in remote and isolated facilities in rural Louisiana).

<sup>26</sup> Expanding Migrant Operations Center at Naval Station Guantanamo Bay to Full Capacity, White House, Jan. 29, 2025, <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/presidential-</u>

actions/2025/01/expanding-migrant-operations-center-at-naval-station-guantanamo-bay-to-fullcapacity/ (outlining federal policy to expand the Migrant Operations Center at Guantanamo Bay); see also Hamed Aleaziz, Inside the Secretive Facility Housing Migrants at Guantánamo Bay, N.Y. Times, Sept. 19, 2024, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2024/09/19/us/politics/migrants-</u>

guantanamo-bay-cuba-detention.html ("[I]nternal government reports obtained by The New York Times, along with interviews with migrants and advocacy groups, have shed more light on the conditions on Guantánamo, including allegations that migrants have been forced to wear blackout goggles during transport through the base; that their calls with lawyers are monitored; and that some areas are unfit for habitation, with rats and overflowing toilets.").

<sup>27</sup> Dalia Faheid, *A glimpse at complaints inside Louisiana and Texas ICE detention centers holding Mahmoud Khalil and Badar Khan Suri*, CNN, Mar. 26, 2025,

<u>https://www.cnn.com/2025/03/26/us/mahmoud-khalil-badar-khan-suri</u> (describing how people detained by the U.S. government for political speech are "cut off from support systems and subjected to 'a culture of abuse' at Louisiana's detention centers").

<sup>28</sup> See Ximena Bustillo, *President Trump brings back practice of detaining families together*, NPR, Mar. 27, 2025, <u>https://www.npr.org/2025/03/07/g-s1-52674/trump-detention-</u>

families?link\_id=5&can\_id=1bf095ce1dc93bbf2d5feeaf216f4ebe&source=email-call-to-actiontfs-updates&email\_referrer=email\_2652856&email\_subject=call-to-action-tfs-updates (reporting the return of the U.S. government's practice of detaining families with children at previously shut down Karnes and Dilley detention centers in Texas "as part of an effort to crack down on immigration").

<sup>29</sup> *Flores* Settlement Agreement, *supra* note 8.

<sup>30</sup> CBP Settlement Agreement, Flores v. Garland, 2:85-cv-4544 (C.D. Cal. 2022), https://www.centerforhumanrights.org/ files/ugd/ba2119 f41755cab54d4b5d903966fe3e8dccf6. pdf (requiring access to sanitation, hygiene, and basic physical accommodations (CBP Settlement § VII.4-7); a child-friendly, trauma-informed environment (Id. at §§ VII.3.D.7, VII.7.7, VII.8.B.C.2); family unity while in CBP custody and visitation with family members held apart (Id. at § VII.8.B); a caregiver program (Id. at § VII.9); access to phones and a list of legal service providers (Id. at § XI, Exhibit 3); and medical protocols (Id. at § VIII.3)). <sup>31</sup> Plaintiffs' Notice of Motion and Motion to Modify 2022 CBP Settlement at 1, *Flores v*. Garland, No. 2:85-cv-04544 (C.D. Cal. Dec. 20, 2024) (Dkt. 1526), https://youthlaw.org/sites/default/files/2024-12/Motion to Modify 2022 CBP Settlement.pdf. <sup>32</sup> Order re Plaintiffs' Motion to Modify 2022 CBP Settlement at 1, Flores v. McHenry, 2:85-cv-4544 (C.D. Cal. Jan. 30, 2025) (Dkt. 1547), https://youthlaw.org/sites/default/files/2025-01/2025.1.30%20-%20Order%20re%20CBP%20Settlement.pdf; Order re Plaintiffs' Motion to Modify 2022 CBP Settlement at 9, Flores v. McHenry, 2:85-cv-45 44 (C.D. Cal. Jan. 30, 2025) (Dkt. 1547), https://youthlaw.org/sites/default/files/2025-01/2025.1.30%20-%20Order%20re%20CBP%20Settlement.pdf; Notice of Filing of Juvenile Care Monitor Report by Dr. Paul H. Wise at 6, Flores v. Garland, 2:85-cv-04544 (C.D. Cal. Jul. 18, 2023) (Dkt. 1352), https://youthlaw.org/sites/default/files/2023-07/2023.07.18 Flores%20Juvenile%20Care%20Monitor%20Report.pdf; Notice of Filing of Juvenile Care Monitor Report by Andrea S. Ordin, Flores v. Garland, 2:85-cv-4544 (C.D. Cal. Dec. 13, 2024) (Dkt. 1522), https://youthlaw.org/sites/default/files/2024-12/December 2024 Juvenile Care Final Monitor Report by Andrea S. Ordin, Dr. Nancy Ewen Wang, Dr. Paul

Wise\_0.pdf. <sup>33</sup> See Leading with Cruelty: Eight Impacts of Trump's First Day Executive Orders, Nat'l Immigrant Justice Ctr., Jan. 25, 2025, <u>https://immigrantjustice.org/staff/blog/leading-cruelty-</u> <u>eight-impacts-trumps-first-day-executive-orders</u> (outlining series of execute orders issued by President Trump); see also Analysis Of Trump Day 1 Executive Orders: Unconstitutional, Illegal, And Cruel, Nat'l Immigr. Law Center, Jan. 2025, <u>https://www.nilc.org/wp-</u> content/uploads/2025/01/Analysis-of-Trump-Day-1-Executive-Orders.pdf (same).

<sup>34</sup> DHS Reinstates Migrant Protection Protocols, Allowing Officials to Return Applicants to Neighboring Countries, U.S. Dep't of Homeland Sec., Jan. 21, 2025,

https://www.dhs.gov/news/2025/01/21/dhs-reinstates-migrant-protection-protocols (announcing federal policy to reinstate Migrant Protection Protocols, where the U.S. government previously enrolled approximately 79,970 individuals in MPP during the first two iterations of the program (January 2019-January 2021; December 2021-August 2022)); *see also* Yael Schacher, *MPP as a Microcosm: What's Wrong with Asylum at the Border and How to Fix It*, Refugees Int'l, Feb. 2022, https://d3jwam0i5codb7.cloudfront.net/wp-content/uploads/2023/03/MPPasaMicrocosm-RefugeesInternational-February2022.pdf (finding that migrants subjected to MPP face due process challenges, forced displacement, and other human rights abuses).

<sup>35</sup> See Remain in Mexico: Unlawful and Ineffective, Hum. Rts. First, Jan. 2025,

https://humanrightsfirst.org/wp-content/uploads/2025/01/RMX-factsheet-01.2025.pdf (finding that under the Remain in Mexico policy (RMX), the U.S. government forced asylum seekers to wait in dangerous Mexican border cities while their U.S. immigration court cases were pending); *Fatally Flawed: "Remain in Mexico" Policy Should Never Be Revived*, Hum. Rts. First, Sept. 2022, https://humanrightsfirst.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/FatallyFlawed.pdf (finding that the court-ordered reimplementation of RMX under the Biden administration confirms that the

policy is fatally flawed and cannot be carried out humanely, safely, or legally); *Trapped, Preyed Upon, and Punished: One Year of the Biden Administration Asylum Ban,* Hum. Rts. First, May 2024, <u>https://humanrightsfirst.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/05/Asylum-Ban-One-Year-Report\_final-formatted\_5.13.24.pdf</u> (finding that the asylum ban and accompanying restrictions impose grave human rights abuses on non-citizens seeking protection); Hope Border Institute

and Derechos Humanos Integrales en Acción, *Pain As Strategy: The Violence of the U.S.-Mexico Immigration Enforcement and Texas' Operation Lone Star against People on the Move in El Paso-Ciudad Juárez*, Hope Border Inst., July 2024,

https://www.hopeborder.org/\_files/ugd/e07ba9\_f84230270fa84893a376c1592553d09a.pdf (same).

<sup>36</sup> See Trapped, Preyed Upon, and Punished, supra note 35 (documenting human rights abuses resulting from the May 11, 2023 bar on asylum through the Circumvention of Lawful Pathways rule); Nat'l Immigrant Justice Ctr., et al., Six-Week Report: Implementation of the Biden Administration's June 2024 'Securing the Border' Asylum Ban, Nat'l Immigrant Justice Ctr., July 2024, https://immigrantjustice.org/sites/default/files/content-type/research-

item/documents/2024-07/Six-Week-Report-Biden-2024-Asylum-Ban\_FINAL.pdf (same); US: Agents Block, Mistreat Mexican Asylum Seekers, Hum. Rts. Watch, Dec. 5, 2024,

https://www.hrw.org/news/2024/12/05/us-agents-block-mistreat-mexican-asylum-seekers (documenting how U.S. border patrol agents deny asylum access to families fleeing violence in Mexico).

<sup>37</sup> *Final Rule Circumvention of Lawful Pathways*, 80 Fed. Reg. 31314, 31317-18, May 16, 2023, <u>https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2023/05/16/2023-10146/circumvention-of-lawful-pathways</u>.

<sup>38</sup> A Proclamation on Securing the Border, White House, June 4, 2024,

https://bidenwhitehouse.archives.gov/briefing-room/presidential-actions/2024/06/04/aproclamation-on-securing-the-border/; Final Rule Securing the Border, 89 FR 81156, Oct. 7, 2024, https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2024/10/07/2024-22602/securing-the-border. <sup>39</sup> See Hum. Rts. First, et al., "Don't Tell Me About Your Fear": Elimination of Longstanding Safeguard Leads to Systematic Violations of Refugee Law, Hum. Rts. First, Aug. 2024, https://humanrightsfirst.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/08/IFR-report\_formatted.pdf (documenting harms resulting from the asylum bans eradication of the requirement for immigration officers to ask people arriving in the U.S. about their fear of return); see also Brief Amicus Curiae of Human Rights First, Hope Border Institute, Immigrant Defenders Law Center, Kino Border Initiative, and Refugees International in support of plaintiffs, Las Americas Immigrant Advocacy Center, et al., v. Department of Homeland Security, et al., July 29, 2024, https://www.hopeborder.org/\_files/ugd/e07ba9\_69f3ef2cb2674e829ed01a45aaea83d3.pdf (synthesizing research on the human rights abuses inflicted on non-citizens by the "Securing the Border" IFR).

<sup>40</sup> *Guaranteeing the States Protection Against Invasion*, White House, Jan. 20, 2025, <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/presidential-actions/2025/01/guaranteeing-the-states-protection-against-invasion/</u>.

<sup>41</sup> See Camilo Montoya-Galvez, *Trump officials prepare plans to revive Title 42 policy to expel migrants, documents show*, CBS News, Feb. 23, 2025, <u>https://www.cbsnews.com/news/trump-title-42-migrants-documents/</u>.

<sup>42</sup> See The Human Impact of Anti-Asylum Policies, Hum. Rts. First,

https://humanrightsfirst.org/harms-tracker/ (collecting data on assaults against asylum seekers);

see also Women's Refugee Comm. & Instituto Para las Mujeres en la Migración, A.C., Atrapadas en la incertidumbre y expuestas a la violencia. El impacto de las políticas migratorias de Estados Unidos y México en las mujeres solicitantes de protección internacional en 2021, Women's Refugee Comm. (Feb. 2022); https://www.womensrefugeecommission.org/wpcontent/uploads/2022/02/Atrapadas-en-la-incertidumbre-1.pdf (detailing the negative impacts of

US and Mexican immigration policies on women seeking international protection).

<sup>43</sup> See U.S. deportees in 'black box' in Panama with no access to counsel, lawyers say, Guardian, Feb. 27, 2025, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2025/feb/27/trump-deportations-panama;</u>

Megan Janetsky et al., *Panama and Costa Rica can't turn into 'black hole' for migrants, Human Rights Watch says*, NBC News, Feb. 28, 2025, <u>https://www.nbcnews.com/news/asian-america/panama-costa-rica-black-hole-migrants-rcna194275</u>.

<sup>44</sup> See Janetsky et al., *Panama releases dozens of detained deportees from US into limbo following human rights criticism*, Assoc. Press, Mar. 9, 2025, <u>https://apnews.com/article/trump-deportations-migrants-panama-costa-rica-darien-rights-afghanistan-</u>

70f79684ac9e0701bc34e3e7144944c5.

<sup>45</sup> Exec. Order No. 14163, Realigning the U.S. Refugee Admission Program, 90 Fed. Reg. 8459 (Jan. 20, 2025) <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/presidential-actions/2025/01/realigning-the-united-states-refugee-admissions-program/</u>.

<sup>46</sup> Exec. Order No. 14161, Protecting the U.S. From Foreign Terrorists and Other National Security and Public Safety Threats, 90 Fed. Reg. 8451, Jan. 20, 2025.

<sup>47</sup> Order Granting Mot. for Prelim. Inj., *Pacito v. Trump*, no. 2:25-cv-00255 (W.D. Wash. Feb 28, 2025), ECF No. 45 (holding that the government's actions violated multiple statutes, including the Refugee Act, and enjoining implementation of the refugee ban executive order and suspension of USRAP-related funding); *Status Report Confirms Government is Undermining Court Ruling to Resume Refugee Processing*, Int'l Refugee Assistance Project (Mar. 11, 2025), https://refugeerights.org/news-resources/status-report-confirms-government-is-undermining-court-ruling-to-resume-refugee-processing; *see also* Muslim Advocates, *Total and Complete Shutdown: How the Trump Administration is Working to Ban Muslims from the U.S.*, Apr. 2018, https://muslimadvocates.org/advocacy/report-total-and-complete-shutdown/ (detailing how former national security officials consistently called the prior bans "ill-conceived, poorly implemented and ill-explained").

<sup>48</sup> Proclamation No. 10903, Invocation of the Alien Enemies Act Regarding the Invasion of The United States by Tren De Aragua, 90 Fed. Reg. 13033, Mar. 15, 2025,

https://www.whitehouse.gov/presidential-actions/2025/03/invocation-of-the-alien-enemies-actregarding-the-invasion-of-the-united-states-by-tren-de-aragua/; Katherine Yon Ebright, *The Alien Enemies Act, Explained*, Brennan Ctr., Oct. 9, 2024, <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/ourwork/research-reports/alien-enemies-act-explained</u>.

<sup>49</sup> See Noah Lanard and Isabela Dias, "You're Here Because of Your Tattoos" The Trump administration sent Venezuelans to El Salvador's most infamous prison. Their families are looking for answers, Mother Jones, Mar. 26, 2025,

https://www.motherjones.com/politics/2025/03/trump-el-salvador-venezulea-deportation-prisoncecot-bukele/ (reporting on Venezuelans summarily deported to El Salvador due to unfounded, presumed gang membership based solely on innocuous tattoos including "a palm tree" and a "hummingbird").

<sup>50</sup> See Camilo Montoya-Galvez, *Here are the names of the Venezuelans deported by the U.S. to El Salvador*, CBS News, Mar. 20, 2025, <u>https://www.cbsnews.com/news/venezuelans-deported-</u>

<u>el-salvador-names/</u>; Luc Cohen et al., *Nazis were treated better than Venezuelans deported by Trump, judge says at hearing*, Reuters, Mar. 24, 2025,

<sup>51</sup> Leire Ventas, *Coming face-to-face with inmates in El Salvador's mega jail*, BBC News, Feb. 14, 2024, <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/world-latin-america-68244963</u>; *see also Human Rights* 

*Watch declaration on prison conditions in El Salvador for the J.G.G. v. Trump case*, Hum. Rts. Watch, Mar. 20, 2025, <u>https://www.hrw.org/news/2025/03/20/human-rights-watch-declaration-prison-conditions-el-salvador-jgg-v-trump-</u>

case?gad\_source=1&gbraid=0AAAAADrFXcjuf1d5oIhSv7lVLciJuoY7A&gclid=CjwKCAjwz Mi\_BhACEiwAX4YZUETSvO3iGyyZkLJ3WtaBqYILup8ci-

iduEVFY\_GDtOH2nDSc\_CHifRoCURYQAvD\_BwE.

<sup>52</sup> See A Primer on Expedited Removal, Am. Immigr. Council, 1 (Feb. 2025), <u>https://www.americanimmigrationcouncil.org/sites/default/files/research/a\_primer\_on\_expedited\_removal\_0225.pdf.</u>

<sup>53</sup> See Hum. Rts. First et al., "Don't Tell Me About Your Fear:" Elimination of Longstanding Safeguard Leads to Systematic Violations of Refugee Law, Hum. Rts. First, 4 (Aug. 7, 2024), https://humanrightsfirst.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/08/IFR-report\_formatted.pdf (explaining how a new rule eradicated the requirement for border agents to ask people arriving at the border about their fear of return).

<sup>54</sup> See Ctr. for Gender & Refugee Stud. (CGRS), "Manifesting" Fear At the Border: Lessons from Title 42 Expulsions, UC Law S.F. (Jan. 30, 2024), <u>https://cgrs.uclawsf.edu/our-work/publications/%E2%80%9Cmanifesting%E2%80%9D-fear-border-lessons-title-42-expulsions</u> (describing the shout test as applied under Title 42); see also Barriers to Protection as of 2024: Updated Recommendations on Asylum Seekers in Expedited Removal, U.S. Comm. on Int'l Religious Freedom, 11 (Feb. 2025), <u>https://www.uscirf.gov/sites/default/files/2025-02/2025%20USCIRF%20Barriers%20to%20Protection.pdf</u> (outlining flaws in the shout test, including lack of CBP officer training and lack of opportunities to affirmatively raise fear).
 <sup>55</sup> See A Primer on Expedited Removal, supra note 52.

<sup>56</sup> See Background on Judicial Review of Immigration Decisions, Am. Immigr. Council (2013) https://www.americanimmigrationcouncil.org/sites/default/files/research/background\_on\_judicia l\_review\_of\_immigration\_decisions.pdf (describing bars to judicial review including expedited removal); U.S. Supreme Court Limits Judicial Review Over Expedited Removal, Nat'l Immigrant Justice Ctr. (June 25, 2020), https://immigrantjustice.org/press-releases/us-supreme-court-limitsjudicial-review-over-expedited-removal; Barriers to Protection: The Treatment of Asylum Seekers in Expedited Removal, U.S. Comm. on Int'l Religious Freedom, 2, 3, 27 (2016), https://www.uscirf.gov/sites/default/files/Barriers%20To%20Protection.pdf (describing the many ongoing and new concerns about the processing and detention of asylum seekers in Expedited Removal including concerns about interview practices, access to interpretation, and access to information and counsel); Rebecca Gendelman, Pretense of Protection: Biden Administration and Congress Should Avoid Exacerbating Expedited Removal Deficiencies, Hum. Rts. First (Aug. 2022), https://humanrightsfirst.org/library/pretense-of-protection-biden-administrationand-congress-should-avoid-exacerbating-expedited-removal-deficiencies/ (explaining the many deficiencies and due process concerns with the expedited removal process);

<sup>57</sup> See Hamed Aleaziz, U.S. probing prosecutions of migrants from Muslim-majority countries exposed by Times investigation, L.A. Times, Sept. 13, 2023,

https://www.latimes.com/politics/story/2023-09-13/la-times-investigation-dhs-muslim-countriesmigrants (finding of the 200 migrants federal prosecutors in Del Rio, Texas, criminally charged for crossing outside a checkpoint, 60% were from Muslim countries); Afghans for a Better Tomorrow et al., *Joint Opposition to the Current and Prior Asylum Bans, from Organizations that Support and Defend Migrants Who Are Black, African, Arab, Middle Eastern, Muslim, &/or South Asian*, USCIS-2024-0006-1146, Regulations.gov (Nov. 6, 2024),

https://www.regulations.gov/comment/USCIS-2024-0006-1146 (cataloging discriminatory harms of entry bans on migrants who are Black, African, Arab, Middle Eastern, Muslim, and/or South Asian).

<sup>58</sup> See Charlie Savage and Edward Wong, *Trump Administration Prepares to Revive and Expand Travel Bans*, The New York Times, Mar. 6, 2025 (updated Mar. 8, 2025),

https://www.nytimes.com/2025/03/06/us/politics/trump-travel-

<u>ban.html?rsrc=flt&unlocked\_article\_code=1.2E4.mHS-.O3-1N5hcWUK\_&smid=url-share</u> (reporting that the Trump administration is finalizing a new ban on travel to the U.S. for citizens of certain countries "that would be broader than the versions President Trump issued in his first term").

<sup>59</sup> Exec. Order No. 14161, Protecting the U.S. From Foreign Terrorists and Other National Security and Public Safety Threats, 90 Fed. Reg. 8451 § 3 (Jan. 20, 2025) (setting out a list of things that federal agencies must begin doing within 30 days, including: increased use of criminal and terrorism-related grounds of removal, reevaluation of all visa programs on the basis of supposed security rationales, increasing the use of denaturalization proceedings through which to strip U.S. citizenship from foreign-born people, and evaluating and investing in "assimilation" programs for immigrants in the U.S. with lawful status); *see also* Jamil Dakwar, *All International laws Trump's Muslim ban is breaking*, Al Jazeera News, Feb. 2, 2017,

https://www.aljazeera.com/opinions/2017/2/2/all-international-laws-trumps-muslim-ban-isbreaking#:~:text=US%20violations%20of%20this%20treaty.or%20national%20or%20ethnic%2 0origin.%E2%80%9D (describing the ways in which the Trump administration's Muslim ban violated international non-discrimination laws).

<sup>60</sup> See Mohammed Al-Badawi, *Trump administration begins retroactive visa cancellations ahead of renewed Muslim travel ban*, The New Arab, Mar. 9, 2025, <u>https://www.newarab.com/news/us-cancels-visas-trump-seeks-revive-muslim-travel-ban</u> ("The source added that the retroactive visa cancellations applied not only to those still outside the U.S. but also to Libyan students already in the country, effectively nullifying their residency status.").

<sup>61</sup> See Sumayyah Waheed, A new Muslim and African ban by Trump can and must be prevented, Aljazeera News, Mar. 6, 2025, <u>https://www.aljazeera.com/opinions/2025/3/6/a-new-muslim-and-african-ban-by-trump-can-and-must-be-prevented</u>.

<sup>62</sup> Rex W. Tillerson, Elaine Duke, & Daniel Coats, Memorandum to the President: Resuming the U.S. Refugee Admissions Program With Enhanced Vetting Capabilities, Oct. 23, 2017 https://www.dhs.gov/sites/default/files/publications/17 1023 S1 Refugee-Admissions-

<u>Program.pdf;</u> Muslim Advocates Press Release, Community Members Wrongfully Denied Visas from Trump's Muslim Ban Win Major Agreement To Repair Far-Reaching Harms, May 16, 2024, <u>https://muslimadvocates.org/2024/05/community-members-wrongfully-denied-visas-from-trumps-muslim-ban-win-major-agreement-to-repair-far-reaching-harms/.</u>

<sup>63</sup> See Miriam Jordan, Veterans Race to Bring Afghan Allies to U.S. Before Trump Travel Ban, The New York Times, Mar. 13, 2025, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2025/03/13/us/trump-travel-ban-afghan-allies.html</u>.

<sup>64</sup> See US Const. Amend XIV, Sec. 1 ("All persons born or naturalized in the U.S., and subject to the jurisdiction thereof, are citizens of the U.S. and of the State wherein they reside."); Exec.

Order No. 14160, Protecting the Meaning and Value of American Citizenship, 90 Fed. Reg. 8449 (Jan. 20, 2025), <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/presidential-actions/2025/01/protecting-the-meaning-and-value-of-american-citizenship/.</u>

<sup>65</sup> See, e.g., Complaint for Declaratory and Injunctive Relief, New Hampshire Indonesian Community Support v. Trump, No. 1:25-CV-38 (D. N.H. Jan. 20, 2025) (challenging Executive Order 14160 ending automatic birthright citizenship); Complaint for Declaratory and Injunctive Relief against All Defendants, New Jersey v. Trump, No. 1:25-CV-10139 (D. Mass. Jan. 21, 2025) (same); Complaint, CASA v. Trump, No. 8:25-CV-00210-DLB (D. Md. Feb. 5, 2025) (same).

<sup>66</sup> See Rachel Marandett, On the Road to Nowhere: The Unique Challenges Stateless People Face in Removal Proceedings and the Untenable Legal Limbo Following Final Orders of Removal, 27 C.U.N.Y. L. Rev. 37, 47 (2024),

<u>https://academicworks.cuny.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1585&context=clr</u> ("As a result of the plethora of specific hardships presented by existing legal pathways for stateless people, it is unsurprising that stateless immigrants to the United States, more often than not, find themselves undocumented and eventually end up in removal proceedings.").

<sup>67</sup> See Donald Kerwin et al., *Statelessness in the United States: A Study to Estimate and Profile the Stateless Population*, Ctr. For Migration Stud. Of N.Y. (Jan. 2020), <u>https://cmsny.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/01/StatelessnessReportFinal.pdf</u> (explaining the many challenges facing stateless people without lawful status).

<sup>68</sup> *Policy Manual Vol, 3: Part K – Statelessness*, U.S. Citizenship and Immigr. Serv., <u>https://www.uscis.gov/policy-manual/volume-3-part-k</u> (last updated Apr. 2, 2025).

<sup>69</sup> See Dep't of Homeland Sec., U.S. Citizenship and Immigr. Serv., *Termination of the October* 3, 2023 Designation of Venezuela for Temporary Protected Status: A Notice by the U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services on 02/05/2025, 90 Fed. Reg. 9040 (Feb. 5, 2025), https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2025/02/05/2025-02294/termination-of-the-october-3-2023-designation-of-venezuela-for-temporary-protected-status (ending TPS for certain

Venezuelans); Press Release, U.S. Dep't of Homeland Sec., *Secretary Noem Rescinds Previous Administration's Extension of Haiti's Temporary Protected Status* (Feb. 20, 2025), https://www.dhs.gov/news/2025/02/20/secretary-noem-rescinds-extension-haitis-temporary-protected-status (ending TPS for certain Haitians).

<sup>70</sup> See First Supplemental Complaint for Declaratory and Injunctive Relief, *Pacito v. Trump*, No. 2:25-cv-255-JNW (W.D. Wash. Mar. 5, 2025) (challenging an Executive Order indefinitely halting entry through the U.S. Refugee Admissions Program); Class Action Complaint for Declaratory and Injunctive Relief, *Svitlana Doe v. Noem*, No. 1:25-cv-10495 (D. Mass Feb. 28, 2025) (challenging the termination of Humanitarian Parole).

<sup>71</sup> See ICE Ruses, Immigrant Defense Project, <u>https://www.immigrantdefenseproject.org/ice-ruses/ - :~:text=ICE agents are allowed and,hide that they are ICE</u> (last visited Apr. 3, 2025) (explaining how ICE frequently uses ruses to investigate and arrest non-citizens); Bobbi-Jean Misick, 'They lied to us from the beginning': Deported Louisiana family says ICE lured them with ruse, La. Illuminator, Mar. 14, 2025, <u>https://lailluminator.com/2025/03/14/deport-family/;</u> Suzanne Gamboa, Lawyers and advocates say 48 people are unaccounted for after ICE raid in New Mexico, NBC News, Mar 17, 2025, <u>https://www.nbcnews.com/news/latino/lawyers-advocates-say-48-people-are-unaccounted-ice-raid-new-mexico-rcna196773</u>; Min K. Kam, ICE Ruses: From Deception to Deportation, 122 Colum. L.R. 125, 146 (2022) (describing various "ruses" ICE employs to elicit the consent of noncitizens to gain entry into their homes).

<sup>72</sup> See, e.g., Rebecca Santana, *Trump administration throws out policies limiting migrant arrests at sensitive spots like churches*, Assoc. Press, Jan. 21, 2025,

https://apnews.com/article/immigration-enforcement-sensitive-locations-trumpab0d2d2652e9df696f14410ebb52a1fc.

<sup>73</sup> See Dep't of Homeland Security, *Alien Registration Form and Evidence of Registration: A Rule by the Homeland Security Department on 3/12/25*, 90 Fed. Reg. 11793 (Mar. 12, 2025), https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2025/03/12/2025-03944/alien-registration-form-andevidence-of-registration (requiring all non-citizens to register with the government).

<sup>74</sup> See Muzaffar Chishti & Colleen Putzel-Kavanaugh, *Tapping Ancient Wartime and Security Laws, Trump Administration Dramatically Expands Immigration Powers*, Migration Policy Inst., Mar. 21, 2025, <u>https://www.migrationpolicy.org/article/trump-registration-alien-enemies-insurrection</u>.

<sup>75</sup> See U.S. Border Patrol Fiscal Year Staffing Statistics (FY 1992 - FY 2020), U.S. Customs and Border Protection, 2, <u>https://www.cbp.gov/sites/default/files/assets/documents/2021-</u>

Aug/U.S.%20Border%20Patrol%20Fiscal%20Year%20Staffing%20Statistics%20%28FY%2019

<u>92%20-%20FY%202020%29%20%28508%29.pdf</u> (last visited Apr. 5, 2025) (noting 16,878 of 19,740 Border Patrol agents were based in Southwest border sectors in 2020); *Fatal Encounters with CBP*, Southern Border Communities Coalition,

<u>https://www.southernborder.org/deaths\_by\_border\_patrol</u> (last updated Apr. 5, 2025) (tracking fatal encounters with CBP since 2010).

<sup>76</sup> See Fatal Encounters with CBP, supra note 75; see also Southwest Border: CBP Needs to Increase Oversight of Funds, Medical Care, and Reporting of Deaths, GAO-20-536, U.S. Gen. Accountability Office (July 2020), <u>https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-20-536.pdf</u>.

<sup>77</sup> Newly Released – El Paso Sector Migrant Death Map and Database, No More Deaths (Mar. 18, 2024), <u>https://nomoredeaths.org/el-paso-sector-migrant-death-map-and-database-released-by-nmd/.</u>

 $^{\overline{78}}$  Assaults and Use of Force Statistics, supra note 75.

<sup>79</sup> See ImmDef Complaint to CRCL and OIG: CBP Abuse of Minors, Imm. Defenders L. Ctr., <u>https://www.immdef.org/cbp-abuse-complaint (last visited Apr. 5, 2025) (detailing the systemic abuses unaccompanied children face while in CBP custody).</u>

<sup>80</sup> See Gabriella Alcorta Solorio, *As more federal troops deploy to the border, the fate of Texas' state military mission is unclear*, Texas Public Radio, Jan. 30, 2025, <u>http://tpr.org/military-veterans-issues/2025-01-30/as-more-federal-troops-deploy-to-the-border-the-fate-of-texas-state-military-mission-is-unclear</u>.

<sup>81</sup> See US: Texas Vehicle Pursuits Kill at Least 106, Injure 301: Trump Immigration Policies Likely to Worsen Crisis, Hum. Rts. Watch (Feb. 13, 2025),

https://www.hrw.org/news/2025/02/13/us-texas-vehicle-pursuits-kill-least-106-injure-301; Hope Border Institute, *supra* note 35; Adam Isacson & Ana Lucia Verduzco, *Soldiers Confronting Migrants: Texas's Dangerous Precedent*, Wash. Office on Latin Am., (Sept. 12, 2024), https://www.wola.org/analysis/soldiers-confronting-migrants-texas-dangerous-precedent/

(exploring the use of excessive force by Texas police and national guardsmen against civilians at the border).

<sup>82</sup> Hope Border Inst., *supra* note 35; Isacson et al., *supra* note 81.

<sup>83</sup> See US: Texas Vehicle Pursuits Kill, supra note 81.

<sup>84</sup> See, e.g., USA v. 0.846 Acres of Land, More or Less, No .7:25-cv-00057 (S.D. Tex. Feb. 7, 2025) (suing for land condemnation).

<sup>85</sup> See Southwest Border: Additional Actions Needed to Address Cultural and Natural Resource Impacts from Barrier Construction, U.S. Gov't Accountability Office, GAO-23-105443 at Table 6, Sept. 5, 2023, <u>https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-23-105443.pdf</u>; Southwest Border Security: Additional Actions Needed to Better Assess Fencing's Contributions to Operations and Provide Guidance for Identifying Capability Gaps, U.S. Gov't Accountability Office, p. 8 (Feb. 16, 2017), <u>https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-17-331.pdf</u>; Southwest Border: Additional Actions Needed to Address Cultural and Natural Resource Impacts from Barrier Construction, U.S. Gov't Accountability Office, GAO-23-105443 at Table 6, Sept. 5, 2023,

https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-23-105443.pdf; Southwest Border Security: Additional Actions Needed to Better Assess Fencing's Contributions to Operations and Provide Guidance for Identifying Capability Gaps, U.S. Gov't Accountability Office, 8, Feb. 16, 2017,

https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-17-331.pdf; see also Testimony of Dr. Alexander Tenorio, MD, UC San Diego Health Neurological Surgery Resident, to the U.S. House Committee on

Homeland Security, Subcommittee on Border Security and Enforcement and the Subcommittee on Oversight, Investigations, and Accountability Examining the Impact of the Border Wall (July 18, 2023), <u>https://www.congress.gov/118/meeting/house/116240/witnesses/HHRG-118-HM11-Wstate-TenorioMDA-20230718.pdf</u>.

<sup>86</sup> Sara Dorn, *Was Medicaid Cut? Will Tips Be Taxed? What To Know About Trump's Budget Bill*, Forbes, Feb. 26, 2025, <u>https://www.forbes.com/sites/saradorn/2025/02/26/was-medicaid-cut-will-tips-be-taxed-what-to-know-about-trumps-budget-bill/.</u>

<sup>87</sup> Gov't of the U.S., Fifth Periodic Report of the U.S. of America to the United Nations Comm. on Human Rights Concerning the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, U.S. Dep't of State, ¶¶52-56, Nov. 11, 2021, available at <u>https://www.state.gov/fifth-periodic-reportby-the-united-states-of-america-under-the-international-covenant-on-civil-and-politicalrights/#:~:text=The%20United%20States%20is%20undergoing,society%20and%20the%20Amer ican%20public</u>

<sup>88</sup> Zolan Kanno-Youngs, *Trump Shuts Down 3 Watchdog Agencies Overseeing Immigration Crackdown*, N.Y. Times (Mar. 21, 2025),

https://www.nytimes.com/2025/03/21/us/politics/trump-civil-rights-homeland-security-deportations.html.

<sup>89</sup> Southwest Border: CBP Could Take Additional Steps to Strengthen Its Response to Incidents Involving Its Personnel, U.S. Gov't Accountability Office, May 13, 2024, https://www.gao.gov/prerelease/mn4y.

<sup>90</sup> Andrew Free, *Trump's Deleted Police Misconduct Database Was Full of Prison and Border Incidents*, Appeal, Feb. 27, 2025, <u>https://theappeal.org/nlead-trumps-deleted-police-misconduct-database-full-of-prison-and-border/</u>.

<sup>91</sup> Declaration on Fundamental Principles and Rights at Work, Int'l Labour Org., https://www.ilo.org/topics-and-sectors/fundamental-principles-and-rights-

work#:~:text=freedom%20of%20association%20and%20the,safe%20and%20healthy%20workin g%20environment.

<sup>92</sup> See generally Michelle Leighton and Sarah Paoletti, *Discrimination of migrant workers in the United States: Recommendations for the United States Universal Periodic Review, UN Human Rights Council 2025*, (Apr. 4, 2025), LinkedIn, <u>https://www.linkedin.com/pulse/discrimination-</u> <u>migrant-workers-united-states-periodic-leighton-kzsoc/</u> (providing detailed analysis of documents discrimination against migrant workers by the U.S. government). <sup>93</sup> See Annette Bernhardt, et al., Broken Laws, Unprotected Workers: Violations of Employment and Labor Laws in America's Cities, National Employment Law Project, Sept. 21, 2009, <u>https://www.nelp.org/insights-research/broken-laws-unprotected-workers-violations-of-</u> <u>employment-and-labor-laws-in-americas-cities/</u> (collecting research on lack of labor protections for noncitizens in the U.S.)

<sup>94</sup> See Daniel Costa and Philip Martin, *Temporary labor migration programs: governance, migrant worker rights, and recommendations for the U.N. Global Compact for Migration*, Econ. Policy Inst., Aug. 1, 2018, <u>https://files.epi.org/pdf/152373.pdf</u> (describing how TLMPs, or "guestworker" programs have left migrant workers vulnerable to exploitation and abuse); Daniel Costa, Josh Bivens, Ben Zipperer, and Monique Morrissey, *The U.S. benefits from immigration but policy reforms needed to maximize gains*, Econ. Policy Inst., Oct. 4, 2024,

https://files.epi.org/uploads/289083.pdf (finding that under resourced labor standards enforcement in the U.S. is enabling low-road employers to abuse immigrant workers with impunity and flout basic worker protections); Paul Brown, Edward Flores, and Ana Padilla, *Farmworker Health in California: Health in a Time of Contagion, Drought, and Climate Change*, Univ. of California, Merced, Aug. 2022,

https://clc.ucmerced.edu/sites/clc.ucmerced.edu/files/page/documents/fwhs\_report\_2.2.2383.pdf (surveying farm working communities in California, including over 1,200 individuals between July 2021 and April 2022, on working conditions, physical health, women's and reproductive health, COVID-19, use of preventative health services, health insurance and access, and health behaviors).

<sup>95</sup> See Pascal Sabino, In Florida GOP's New Immigration Crackdown, a Familiar Play of Overriding Local Democracy, Bolts Magazine, Feb. 12, 2025, <u>https://boltsmag.org/floridarepublicans-immigration-deal/</u> (describing how Florida Republican state lawmakers issued a proposal to create a new state board to monitor whether Florida's local officials are complying with the Trump administration's mass deportation agenda); see also Charlotte Kramon and David A. Lieb, States threaten fines and jail time for local officials who resist Donald Trump's immigration crackdown, Assoc. Press, Feb. 23, 2025, <u>https://apnews.com/article/immigrationsanctuary-cities-trump-states-ea9cb51f2b46189918e2a70b1c91c603</u> (cataloguing various attempts by Florida Republican state lawmakers to threaten local officials who resist the Trump Administrations "crackdown on illegal immigration"); see also Temporary labour migration, GB. 346/POL/1, International Labour Organization, Oct. 13, 2022,

https://www.ilo.org/sites/default/files/wcmsp5/groups/public/@ed\_norm/@relconf/documents/m eetingdocument/wcms\_858179.pdf (reviewing the features of temporary labour migration). <sup>96</sup> IACHR, Report No. 50/16, Case 12.834, Report on Merits, Undocumented Workers, United States of America, OEA/Ser.L/V/II.159, Doc. 59, Nov. 30, 2016, <u>https://ijrcenter.org/wpcontent/uploads/2016/12/IACHR-Undoc-Workers-USA-Merits-Report-2016.pdf</u> (concluding that the U.S. is responsible for violating rights of Petitioners under Articles II, XVI, XVII, and XVIII of the American Declaration); *see also* Josselyn Andrea Garcia Quijano, *Workplace Discrimination and Undocumented First-Generation Latinx Immigrants*, Univ. of Chicago Crown Family School of Social Work, Policy, and Practice, 2020,

<u>https://crownschool.uchicago.edu/student-life/advocates-forum/workplace-discrimination-and-undocumented-first-generation-latinx</u> (analyzing discrimination faced by first-generation undocumented Latinx immigrants in the workplace).

<sup>97</sup> See Federico Castillo, et al., Environmental Health Threats to Latino Migrant Farmworkers, *Annual review of public health* vol. 42 (2021): 257-276. doi:10.1146/annurev-publhealth-

012420-105014, <u>https://pmc.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/articles/PMC8168948/</u> (finding that Latino migrant farmworkers face numerous chemical, physical, and biological threats to their health, where factors such as documentation status, lack of work authorization, and language and cultural barriers prevent Latino migrants from accessing federal aid, legal assistance, and health programs).

<sup>98</sup> See Matthew Edison Law, Occupational Risk Perceptions Among Foreign-Born Construction Workers in Central Florida, Walden University, 2023,

<u>https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=15552&context=dissertations</u> (finding that Hispanic and Latino foreign-born construction workers in the U.S. experience higher rates of serious injuries and fatalities in the workplace than their native-born peers).

<sup>99</sup> See Tara Brian, Occupational Fatalities Among International Migrant Workers: A Global Review of Data Sources, Int'l Org. for Migration, 2021,

<u>https://publications.iom.int/system/files/pdf/Occupational-Fatalities.pdf</u> (providing an overview of available data sources on migrant worker fatalities).

<sup>100</sup> See, e.g., Kara Gross, Written Testimony in Opposition to HB 1255/SB 1808, Harming Immigrants, ACLU Florida, Feb. 2, 2022,

<u>https://www.aclufl.org/sites/default/files/aclu\_fl\_written\_testimony\_in\_opposition-</u> <u>hb\_1355\_sb1808\_-\_harming\_immigrants\_increasing\_racial\_profiling\_-\_crim\_justice\_2.3.22-</u> <u>final.pdf</u> (providing an overview of the harms of HB 1355/SB 1808).

<sup>101</sup> See Sameera Hafiz and Michael Paarlberg, *The Human Trafficking of Domestic Workers in the United States: Findings from the Beyond Survival Campaign*, Inst. for Policy Studies and Nat'l Domestic Workers Alliance, 2017, <u>https://www.domesticworkers.org/wp-</u>

<u>content/uploads/2021/06/bs\_report2017.pdf</u> (finding that domestic workers in the U.S. experience labor conditions that amount to human trafficking).

<sup>102</sup> See Drishti Pillai, et al., *Health and Health Care Experiences of Immigrants: The 2023 KFF/LA Times Survey of Immigrants*, KFF, Sept. 17, 2023, <u>https://www.kff.org/racial-equity-and-health-policy/issue-brief/health-and-health-care-experiences-of-immigrants-the-2023-kff-la-times-survey-of-immigrants/</u> (finding that immigrants report barriers to accessing and utilizing care in lower wage jobs and industries less likely to offer health coverage and face restrictions on eligibility for federally funded coverage).

<sup>103</sup> Hafiz and Paarlberg, *supra* note 101.

<sup>104</sup> Id.

<sup>105</sup> IACHR, Report No. 224/20, Petition 1481-07. Admissibility. Siti Aisah and others. United States of America. Aug. 27, 2020, <u>https://www.oas.org/en/iachr/decisions/2020/usad1481-07en.pdf.</u>

<sup>106</sup> See Luc Cohens, *Trump administration abused immigration laws with Khalil's arrest, Democratic senators say*, Reuters, Mar. 21, 2025, <u>https://www.reuters.com/world/us/trump-administration-abused-immigration-laws-with-khalils-arrest-democratic-2025-03-21/</u>.

<sup>107</sup> See Daniel Trotta, U.S. Alleges Columbia Student Covered Up His Work for UNRWA, Reuters, Mar. 24, 2025, <u>https://www.reuters.com/world/us/us-alleges-columbia-student-covered-up-his-work-unrwa-2025-03-24/;</u> Meredith Deliso & Sabina Ghebremedhin, *Palestinian Activist Mahmoud Khalil Calls Himself a 'Political Prisoner' in New Letter*, ABC News, Mar. 18, 2025, <u>https://abcnews.go.com/US/palestinian-activist-mahmoud-khalil-letter-detention-center/story?id=119929529.</u>

<sup>108</sup> Luis Ferré-Sadurní and Hamed Aleaziz, *How a Columbia Student Fled to Canada After ICE Came Looking for Her*, N.Y. Times, Mar. 15, 2025,

https://www.nytimes.com/2025/03/15/nyregion/columbia-student-kristi-noem-video.html (describing the targeted revocation of Ranjani Srinivasan's student visa); Troy Closson, U.S. Arrests 2nd Person Tied to Pro-Palestinian Protests at Columbia, N.Y. Times, Mar. 14, 2025, https://www.nytimes.com/2025/03/14/us/columbia-protester-legaa-kordia.html (describing the targeted detention of Leqaa Kordia); Kyle Cheney and Josh Gerstein, Trump is seeking to deport another academic who is legally in the country, lawsuit says, Politico, Mar. 19, 2025, https://www.politico.com/news/2025/03/19/trump-deportation-georgetown-graduate-student-00239754 (describing the targeted detention of Badar Khan Suri); Andy Rose, Cornell student protester told to surrender to ICE as he asks judge to block deportation, CNN, Mar. 22, 2025, https://www.cnn.com/2025/03/21/us/momodou-taal-cornell-student-deportation/index.html (describing the targeted immigration enforcement actions against Momodou Taal); Jonah E. Bromwich and Hamed Aleaziz, Columbia Student Hunted by ICE Sues to Prevent Deportation, N.Y. Times, Mar. 24, 2025, https://www.nytimes.com/2025/03/24/nyregion/columbia-studentice-suit-yunseo-chung.html (describing the targeted immigration enforcement actions against Yunseo Chung); Jake Offenhartz, Kathy McCormack and Michael Casey, Turkish student at Tufts University detained, video shows masked people handcuffing her, Assoc. Press, Mar. 26, 2025, https://apnews.com/article/tufts-student-detained-massachusetts-immigration-6c3978da98a8d0f39ab311e092ffd892 (describing the targeted detention of Rumeysa Ozturk); Eduardo Medina and Anemona Hartocollis, ICE agents detain University of Alabama doctoral student, N.Y. Times, Mar. 26, 2025, https://www.nytimes.com/2025/03/26/us/ice-detainsdoctoral-student-university-alabama.html (describing the targeted detention of Alireza Doroudi). <sup>109</sup> Fact Sheet: President Donald J. Trump Takes Forceful and Unprecedented Steps to Combat Anti-Semitism, White House, Jan. 30, 2025, https://www.whitehouse.gov/factsheets/2025/01/fact-sheet-president-donald-j-trump-takes-forceful-and-unprecedented-steps-tocombat-anti-semitism/ (outlining federal policy to deport "Hamas sympathizers" and revoke student visas).

<sup>110</sup> See, e.g., Sophia Tareen, *Trump administration sues Chicago in latest crackdown on 'sanctuary' cities*, Assoc. Press, Feb. 6, 2025, <u>https://apnews.com/article/trump-immigration-chicago-arrests-sanctuary-immigrants-enforcement-df278eba554406c6703bb362d9b09844</u> (cataloguing recent attacks on sanctuary cities and explaining that such policies are not illegal and provide a constitutional safeguard by allowing local jurisdictions to opt out of federal immigration enforcement).

<sup>111</sup> Memorandum: Preventing Abuses of the Legal System and the Federal Court, White House, Mar. 21, 2025, <u>https://www.documentcloud.org/documents/25600216-032125-trumpmemo-</u> <u>lawyers/</u> (outlining federal policy to "efficiently and effectively" "hold accountable" lawyers and law firms that "threaten our national security, homeland security, public safety, or election integrity," including lawyers that assist client in preparing asylum claims).

<sup>112</sup> See Chelsea Kramer, *Texas Attorney General Paxton continues fight against NGOs that serve migrants*, Immigration Impact, Aug. 21, 2024, <u>https://immigrationimpact.com/2024/08/21/texas-attorney-general-paxton-fight-ngo-serve-migrants/</u> (describing efforts by Texas Attorney General Paxton to shut down non-profit organizations based on disagreements with their mission or content, including their services to migrants and refugees).

<sup>113</sup> See Florida grand jury calls for new laws on illegal immigration, Assoc. Press, Dec. 9, 2022, https://apnews.com/article/ron-desantis-politics-florida-immigration-united-states-governmente1efa8da5f882a556e6722cd6c3c9626 (describing how a statewide grand jury empaneled at the request of Florida Gov. Ron DeSantis called for lawmakers to create new criminal penalties for "harboring undocumented immigrants," including sanctuary city policies); Jim Saunders, *Grand jury report lists steps Florida could take to curb illegal immigration*, Tallahassee Democrat, Nov. 27, 2019, <u>https://www.tallahassee.com/story/news/local/state/2023/11/27/florida-grand-jury-issues-report-on-ways-to-curb-illegal-immigration/71723204007/</u> (describing how Florida statewide grand jury issued a 146-page report calling for actions including crackdowns on businesses that hire undocumented immigrants and probing non-government organizations). <sup>114</sup> Sabino, *supra* note 96.; Kramon and Lieb, *supra* note 96. <sup>115</sup> Gross, *supra* note 101.

#### ANNEX I: Reporting Organizations

#### Joint Submission of Coalition of Immigrant Rights Organizations to the United Nations Universal Periodic Review of the U.S. of America

50th Session of the Universal Periodic Review - Fourth Cycle (November 3-14, 2025)

April 7, 2025

#### **Robert F. Kennedy Human Rights**

1300 19<sup>th</sup> Street NW, Suite 750 Washington, DC 20036 <u>https://rfkhumanrights.org/</u> Contact Person: Sarah Decker, <u>decker@rfkhumanrights.org</u>

We are a nonpartisan, not-for-profit organization that has worked to realize Robert F. Kennedy's dream of a more just and peaceful world since 1968. In partnership with local activists, we advocate for key human rights issues, championing change makers and pursuing strategic litigation at home and around the world. And to ensure change that lasts, we foster a social-good approach to business and investment and educate millions of students about human rights and social justice.

Joined By:

Amnesty International USA 311 W 43rd Street 7th Floor New York, NY 10036 <u>https://www.amnestyusa.org/</u> Contact Person: Amy Fischer, <u>afischer@aiusa.org</u>

Amnesty International USA is the U.S. section of Amnesty International, the Nobel Peace Prizewinning global movement of more than 10 million people who campaign for a world where human rights are enjoyed by all. The organization investigates and exposes abuses, educates and mobilizes the public, and works to protect people wherever justice, freedom, truth and dignity are denied.

The Advocates for Human Rights (The Advocates) 330 Second Avenue South, Suite 800 Minneapolis, MN 55401 <u>https://www.theadvocatesforhumanrights.org/</u> Contact Person: Jennifer Prestholdt, jprestholdt@advrights.org

The Advocates for Human Rights (The Advocates) is a volunteer-based non-governmental organization committed to the impartial promotion and protection of international human rights standards and the rule of law. Established in 1983, The Advocates conducts a range of programs

to promote human rights in the United States and around the world, including monitoring and fact finding, direct legal representation, education and training, and publications. The Advocates is the primary provider of free legal services to low-income asylum seekers in the Upper Midwest region of the United States, advocating for changes in United States immigration policy consistent with international human rights standards and obligations.

#### Adelanto Visitation & Advocacy Network (AVAN) Immigrant Services

Contact Person: Blanca Malpartida-Girard, <u>blancamg2040@gmail.com</u>

AVAN Immigrant Services affirms the dignity and humanity of asylum seekers and other immigrants detained at the Adelanto ICE Processing Center in California. Standing in solidarity with them, we offer hope and ease the isolation of detention. Through case management, referrals to legal and non-legal resources, support for pro se litigants, and bond assistance, individuals gain the tools they need to navigate the legal and logistical challenges they face. Upon release, AVAN ensures they reach their destinations safely.

#### **Black Alliance for Just Immigration (BAJI)**

1368 Fulton St, Suite 311 Brooklyn, NY 11216 <u>https://baji.org/</u> Contact Person: Ronald Claude, <u>ronald@baji.org</u>

Black Alliance for Just Immigration (BAJI) was founded in April 2006 and is a racial justice and immigrant rights organization with offices in New York, Atlanta, Los Angeles, Miami, Oakland, and DC and members across the country. We educate and engage African American and Black immigrant communities to organize and advocate for racial, social, and economic justice.

#### Center for Human Rights and Constitutional Law (CHRCL)

1505 E 17th St. Suite 117 Santa Ana, CA, 92705 <u>https://www.centerforhumanrights.org/</u> Contact Person: Taylor Koehler, taylor@centerforhumanrights.org

Founded in 1980, the Center for Human Rights and Constitutional Law (CHRCL) is a legal NGO committed to protecting and advancing the rights of immigrants through legal action, advocacy, and education. Through impact litigation, we challenge unlawful immigration policies to drive systemic change and establish stronger legal protections for immigrants. CHRCL, alongside co-counsel, provides legal representation in Flores v. Meese (formerly Flores v. Reno), Case No. 2:85-cv-4544-DMG-AGR. This landmark case resulted in the 1997 Flores Settlement Agreement (FSA), which established national minimum standards for the treatment, placement, and release of detained immigrant children. As part of its ongoing efforts to ensure compliance with the FSA, Flores Counsel actively monitors the government's adherence to its terms.

### **Community Justice Project**

3000 Biscayne Blvd #106 Miami, FL 33137

#### https://www.communityjusticeproject.com/ Contact Person: Miriam Haskell, miriam@communityjusticeproject.com

At Community Justice Project we are movement lawyers, researchers and artists supporting grassroots organizing for racial justice and human rights. We work collaboratively with community-based organizations and groups in order to shift power to the people. We are deeply and unapologetically committed to Black and brown communities organizing in Florida.

### Florence Immigrant & Refugee Rights Project (Florence Project)

P.O. Box 86299 Tucson, AZ 85754 <u>https://firrp.org/</u> Contact Person: Laura St. John, <u>lstjohn@firrp.org</u>

Founded in 1989, the Florence Immigrant & Refugee Rights Project (Florence Project) is a nonprofit legal services organization and our mission is to provide free legal and social services to detained adults and children facing immigration removal proceedings in Arizona. On any given day, there are thousands of people detained and facing deportation proceedings in Arizona, including adults in rural immigration jails and unaccompanied children who are or were previously in the custody of the Office of Refugee Resettlement ("ORR") in shelters. With no public defender structure in immigration removal proceedings, the vast majority of people facing removal are forced to go unrepresented in immigration court due to poverty or lack of access to counsel, this includes unaccompanied children who are in the country without a parent or legal guardian. The Florence Project's vision is to ensure that all immigrants facing removal have access to counsel, understand their rights under the law, and are treated fairly and humanely.

### **Global Rights Advocacy (GRA)**

https://www.globalrightsadvocacy.org/ Contact Person: Alejandra Gonza, agonza@globalrightsadvocacy.org

Global Rights Advocacy (GRA) is a non-profit organization dedicated to providing victims access to international human rights mechanisms through legal defense and advocacy. GRA promotes international human rights law in domestic policies and practices.

Haitian Bridge Alliance 4560 Alvarado Canyon Rd # 1H San Diego, CA 92120 https://haitianbridgealliance.org/ Contact Person: Erik Crew, ecrew@haitianbridge.org

The Haitian Bridge Alliance (HBA) also known as "The BRIDGE" is a 501(c)(3) grassroots nonprofit community organization that advocates for fair and humane immigration policies and provides migrants and immigrants with humanitarian, legal, and social services, with a particular focus on Black people, the Haitian community, women and girls, LGBTQIA+ individuals, and survivors of torture and other human rights abuses.

#### **Hope Border Institute**

8330 Park Haven Ave El Paso, TX 79907 <u>https://www.hopeborder.org/</u> Contact Person: Jesús de la Torre, jdelatorre@hopeborder.org

Grounded in Catholic social teaching, the Hope Border Institute (HOPE) is a strategy center for faith leaders pursuing justice at the US-Mexico border. Through a robust program of research, human rights advocacy, leadership development and humanitarian action, HOPE works collaboratively to build solidarity and the common good across borders.

#### Human Rights First

121 W 36th Street PMB 520 New York, NY 10018 <u>https://humanrightsfirst.org/</u> Contact Person: Christina Asencio, <u>asencioc@humanrightsfirst.org</u>

Human Rights First is a nonprofit, nonpartisan international human rights organization founded in 1978 to address the lack of legal protection for refugees and asylum seekers. We work alongside human rights defenders, hold human rights abusers accountable, fight for the conditions that uphold democracy, and provide tools that bring the power of AI and advanced technologies to justice and human rights movements. Human Rights First is based in Los Angeles, New York, and Washington D.C.

#### **Immigration Services and Legal Advocacy (ISLA)**

3801 Canal Street, Suite 210 New Orleans, LA 70119 <u>https://www.islaimmigration.org/</u> Contact Person: Al Page, <u>apage@islaimmigration.org</u>

Immigration Services and Legal Advocacy (ISLA) is a legal services organization that defends the rights of our immigrant communities and advocates for just and humane immigration policy.

Immigrant Defenders Law Center (ImmDef) 634 S Spring St Los Angeles, CA 90014 <u>https://www.immdef.org/</u> Contact Person: Margaret Cargioli, <u>MCargioli@immdef.org</u>

Immigrant Defenders Law Center (ImmDef) is a next-generation social justice law firm that defends immigrant communities against injustices in the U.S. immigration system. ImmDef uses a model of universal representation because we believe no immigrant should stand alone when facing our complex immigration system. ImmDef has a strong interest in ensuring that the federal government abides by its obligations under both domestic and international law, and that it respects the due process rights of immigrants and asylum seekers.

#### International Refugee Assistance Project (IRAP) One Battery Park Plaza, 33rd Floor New York, NY 10004 <u>https://refugeerights.org/</u> Contact Person: Hannah Flamm, hflamm@refugeerights.org

The International Refugee Assistance Project (IRAP) is a global non-governmental legal aid and advocacy organization working to create a world where refugees and all people seeking safety are empowered to claim their right to freedom of movement and a path to lasting refuge.

#### **Muslim Advocates**

P.O. Box 34440 Washington, DC 20043 <u>https://muslimadvocates.org/</u> Contact Person: Sadaf Hasan, <u>sadaf@muslimadvocates.org</u>

Muslim Advocates is a national legal-advocacy and social-justice organization that works with and for Black, African, Arab, Middle Eastern, Muslim, and South Asian people to build community power, dismantle discriminatory systems, and demand shared wellbeing.

#### **National Immigration Project**

1763 Columbia Road NW Suite 175 #896645 Washington, DC 20009 <u>https://nipnlg.org/</u> Contact Person: Ann Garcia, <u>ann@nipnlg.org</u>

The National Immigration Project is a membership organization of attorneys, advocates, and community members who are driven by the belief that all people should be treated with dignity, live freely, and flourish. We litigate, advocate, educate, and build bridges across movements to ensure that those who are impacted by our immigration and criminal legal systems are uplifted and supported.

#### **Physicians for Human Rights**

520 8th Avenue Suite 2301, 23rd Floor New York, NY 10018 <u>https://phr.org/</u> Contact Person: Michael Payne, <u>mpayne@phr.org</u>

Since 1986, Physicians for Human Rights (PHR) has used science and medicine to document human rights abuses and advocate for accountability. PHR operates at the intersection of medicine, science, and law to secure human rights and justice for all.

# Public Counsel

610 South Ardmore Avenue Los Angeles, CA 90005 https://publiccounsel.org/ Contact Person: Rebecca Brown, rbrown@publiccounsel.org

Public Counsel is a nonprofit public interest law firm in Los Angeles dedicated to advancing civil rights and racial and economic justice, as well as to amplifying the power of our clients through comprehensive legal advocacy. Founded in 1970 on and strengthened by a pro bono legal service model, Public Counsel's staff and volunteers seek justice through direct legal services, promote healthy and resilient communities through education and outreach, and support community-led efforts to transform unjust systems in and beyond Los Angeles.

Refugee Council USA (RCUSA) 1628 16th St NW Washington, DC 20009 <u>https://rcusa.org/</u> Contact Person: Meredith Owen Edwards, <u>mowenedwards@rcusa.org</u>

RCUSA is a coalition of 42 member organizations, supporting and protecting the rights of forcibly displaced people. RCUSA envisions a just world in which people forced to flee their homes have agency, access to safety, and opportunity to thrive. RCUSA mobilizes expertise, ideas, and influence to protect the rights of forcibly displaced people and build more welcoming societies.

#### **Refugees International**

1800 M Street, NW Suite 405N Washington, DC 20036 <u>https://www.refugeesinternational.org/</u> Contact Person: Yael Schacher, yschacher@refugeesinternational.org

Refugees International is an independent, nonprofit organization established in Washington D.C in 1979 that advocates for lifesaving assistance, human rights, and protection for forcibly displaced people around the world.

### Southern Border Communities Coalition (SBCC)

https://www.southernborder.org/ Contact Person: Ricky Garza, ricky@alliancesd.org

Formed in March 2011, the Southern Border Communities Coalition (SBCC) brings together organizations from across the southwest border region within the United States. SBCC is made up of more than 100 organizations and is governed by a Steering Committee composed of representatives from California, Arizona, New Mexico, and Texas. SBCC's primary mission is to ensure that border enforcement policies and practices are accountable and fair, respect human dignity and human rights, and prevent the loss of life in the region.

**United Stateless** 

https://www.unitedstateless.org/

Contact Person: Karina Ambartsoumian-Clough, Karina@UnitedStateless.org

United Stateless is a national organization led by stateless people whose mission is to build and inspire community among those affected by statelessness, and to advocate for their human rights to nationality.